MARINE CORPS HISTORICAL BIBLIOGRAPHY

An Annotated Bibliography Of THE UNITED STATES MARINE CORPS in the KOREAN WAR



HISTORICAL DIVISION HEADQUARTERS, U. S. MARINE CORPS WASHINGTON, D. C.

Revised 1970

AN ANNOTATED BIBLIOGRAPHY

OF

THE UNITED STATES MARINE CORPS

in the

KOREAN WAR

by

Michael O'Quinlivan

and

James S. Santelli



PCN 19000245400

Printed: 1962

Revised: 1970

Historical Division Headquarters, U. S. Marine Corps Washington, D. C. 20380

PREFAČE

This bibliography is published for the information of all who are interested in the history of Marine participation in the Korean War. Inclusion of a particular work does not necessarily constitute Marine Corps endorsement of that work.

Lieutenant General, U. S. Marine Corps Chief of Staff

•

× 5

i

Reviewed and approved: 6 July 1970

AN ANNOTATED BIBLIOGRAPHY OF THE UNITED STATES MARINES IN THE KOREAN WAR

Compiled by

Michael O'Quinlivan

and

James S. Santelli

Introduction

The list which follows comprises unclassified publications dealing in whole or significant part with Marine Corps operations and related matters in the Korean War. For contextual reference a number of general works have been included as well.

In order that the list have the widest possible value to the largest number of researchers and writers, criteria for selection of items to be listed have been broad. Inclusion of any given title does not, therefore, necessarily constitute Marine Corps acceptance or endorsement of an author's views, conclusions, or, indeed, complete historical accuracy. By the same token, the annotation supplied is in the nature of description of the content of books and articles rather than a critical evaluation.

The annotation "notes" indicates that the publication is documented as to research sources; "bibliog." indicates that a bibliography of research materials is appended.

The cut-off date for entries in this bibliography is 31 December 1968.

TABLE OF CONTENTS

GENERAL	•
GROUND OPERATIONS	;
Pusan Perimeter -	2
AIR OPERATIONS	
NAVAL OPERATIONS	
ARTILLERY AND ORDNANCE)
CHAPLAINS)
COMMUNICATIONS	Ł
DECORATIONS	
ESCAPE AND EVASION	2
FICTION	2
HELICOPTERS	2
KOREAN MARINE CORPS	3
MEDICAL	3
PERSONNEL	
PRISONERS OF WAR	5
RECONNAISSANCE	
RELIEF AND REHABILITATION	5
SUPPLY AND LOGISTICS	
TACTICS AND TRAINING	В
TANKS2	
MISCELLANEOUS	D
UNIT INDEX	2

1. Emilio Aguirre. We'll Be Home for Christmas; a True Story of the United States Marine Corps in the Korean War. New York: Greenwich Book Publishers, 1959. 91 pp.

Personal account by a member of the 3d Platoon, Company G, 3d Battalion, 7th Marines, of operations from Inchon through the evacuation from Chosin.

2. Roy E. Appleman. South to the Naktong, North to the Yalu (June-November 1950)---United States Army in the Korean War [vol. 1]. Washington: Office of the Chief of Military History, Department of the Army, 1961. xxiv, 813 pp. illus., maps, notes.

> General account of Army operations from the North Korean invasion until the intervention of the Chinese; extensive coverage of Marine operations.

3. "Armed Forces. The Sunday Punch." Time, v. 60, no. 21 (Nov 24, 1950), pp. 24-28.

References to Marines in the early phases of the war.

4. Brig C. N. Barclay, British Service. The First Commonwealth Division; the Story of British Commonwealth Land Forces in Korea, 1950-1953. Aldershot: Gale and Polden, Ltd., 1954. xviii, 236 pp. illus., maps.

General history of units which served with and alongside Marines throughout the Korean War.

5. LtCol R. J. Batterton, Jr., USMC. "Random Notes on Korea." <u>Marine Corps Gazette</u>, v. 39, no. 11 (Nov 1955), pp. 28-34. diagrs., illus.

Brief comments on entrenching tools, timbers, sandbags, barbed wire, fox hole cover, mines, trench systems, island vs. line defense, boundaries between units, battalion CP's, machine gun locations, 75mm recoilless rifles, the regiment on the MLR, aerial photos, night patrols, and rifle ranges.

6. Capt Nicholas A. Canzona, USMC. "Is Amphibious Warfare Dead?" U. S. Naval Institute Proceedings, v. 81, no. 9 (Sep 1955), pp. 986-991. illus.

Analysis of the subject from the point of view of the Korean experience of the Marine Corps.

7. IstLt Nicholas A. Canzona, USMC. "Reflection on Korea." <u>Marine Corps Gazette</u>, v. 35, no. 11 (Nov 1951), pp. 56-65.

> The author, using experiences from the Korean War, comments upon some of the shortcomings in the field on the part of Marines, their weapons, equipment, and methods.

8. J. deM. Cirne Crane. The United States Marines. A Pictorial History of the Marines. Baton Rouge, La: Army and Navy Publishing Company, 1952. 73 pp.

Includes a summarization of Marine engagements from 1950-1952.

9. "Combat in Korea." All Hands, no. 410 (Apr 1951), pp. 59-63. illus.

Five selected stories by Marine combat correspondents relating to the deeds of men of the 1st Marine Division.

10. Burke Davis. Marine! The Life of Lt. Gen. Lewis B. (Chesty) Puller, USMC (Ret.). Boston: Little, Brown and Co., 1962. pp. 254-346. illus., maps.

Biography of the Marine officer who led the 1st Marines, Sep 1950-May 1951.

11. "Dateline---Korea." Leatherneck, v. 33, no. 12 (Dec 1950) - v. 34, no. 8 (Aug 1951); v. 35, no. 3 (Mar 1952) - v. 36, no. 9 (Sep 1953), various pagings. illus.

Human interest stories gleaned from press releases of the 1st Marine Division and 1st Aircraft Wing in Korea.

12. Col John A. DeChant, USMCR. The Modern United States Marine Corps. Princeton, N. J.: D. Van Nostrand Company, Inc., 1966. pp. 111-127. illus., maps, appendices.

A very brief look at the history of Marine participation in the war.

13. "Diary of the War in Korea." Royal United Service Institution Journal, v. 95, no. 579 (Aug 1950) - v. 99, no. 593 (Feb 1954). maps.

General chronology of events for all forces employed in Korea, 25 Jun 1950-26 Jan 1954.

14. LtCol James A. Donovan, Jr., USMC. "The FMF in Korea." <u>Leatherneck</u>, v. 35, no. 11 (Nov 1952), pp. 16-23. illus.

Summary of operations of the 1st Marine Division and 1st Marine Aircraft Wing, ca. Sep 1951-Sep 1952.

15. David Douglas Duncan. This is War! A Photo-Narrative in Three Parts. New York: Harper and Brothers, 1951. unpaged. illus.

Photographic essay by a Life photographer covering Marine actions from the Pusan Perimeter through the Hungnam evacuation.

16. Col Vincent J. Esposito, USA, ed. The West Point Atlas of American Wars, 1689-1953. 2 vols. New York: Frederick A. Praeger Publishers, 1959. v. 2, sec. 3. maps, bibliog.

Seventeen maps relating to the whole of the Korean War, accompanied by a brief summary of the operations covered.

17. MSgt William G. Feningno, USMC. "Letter from Korea." <u>Marine Corps</u> <u>Gazette</u>, v. 35, no. 1 (Jan 1951), pp. 20-21.

Random thoughts on ambushes, sleeping bags, battlefield illumination, the pack, the poncho, and the shelter tent.

18. Andrew Geer. The New Breed; The Story of the U. S. Marines in Korea. New York: Harper and Brothers, 1952. 395 pp. illus., maps.

> A popular history 'of the 1st Marine Division in Korea from the Pusan Perimeter to the Hungnam Evacuation.

19. Col Robert D. Heinl, Jr., USMC. Soldiers of the Sea---The United States Marine Corps, 1775-1962. Annapolis, Md: United States Naval Institute, 1962. pp. 536-590. illus., maps, appendices, notes, bibliog.

Contains a fairly long chapter pertaining to Marine Corps operations in Korea.

20. Walter G. Hermes. Truce Tent and Fighting Front---United States Army in the Korean War [vol. 4]. Washington: Office of the Chief of Military History, Department of the Army, 1966. xix, 571 pp. illus., maps, notes, appendices.

A political-military history of the war and of the efforts made for a negotiated peace with only passing references to the Marine Corps.

21. Norman W. Hicks. "U. S. Marine Operations in Korea, 1952-1953 with Special Emphasis on Outpost Warfare." M.A. Thesis, University of Maryland, 1962. iv, 186 pp. illus., maps, charts, notes, bibliog.

> A description of outpost warfare that occurred during the later stages of the war with an analysis of the problems involved in this type of fighting.

22. Marguerite Higgins. War in Korea; the Report of a Woman Combat Correspondent. Photographs by Carl Mydans and Others. Garden City, N.Y.: Doubleday and Co., Inc., 1951. pp. 133-196. illus., end-paper maps.

A reporter's view of the 1st Marine Division from the Inchon landing through the withdrawal to Hamhung.

 Maj John H. Johnstone, USMC. <u>A Brief History of the 1st Marines</u>. Washington: Historical Branch, G-3 Division, Headquarters, U. S. Marine Corps, revised 1968. pp. 20-24. notes, appendices.

. Includes a brief coverage of the regiment's activities during its tour in Korea.

24. Charles and Eugene Jones. The Face of War. New York: Prentice Hall, Inc., 1951. 166 pp. illus.

Primarily, a pictorial account of the first year of the war with considerable emphasis on the Marines.

25. Peter Kalischer. "The Marine's Remarkable Foreign Legion." <u>Colliers</u>, v. 130 (Oct 25, 1952), pp. 96-101. illus.

A look at the backgrounds and nationalities of personnel of a Marine reconnaissance company.

26. "Korea, 1950: The Brigade - and the Division." <u>Marine Corps Gazette</u>, v. 34, no. 11 (Nov 1950), pp. 92-93. illus.

A pictorial story of the Marines in Korea in the Pusan and Inchon-Seoul operations.

27. "Korean Chronology." Leatherneck, v. 34, no. 11 (Nov 1951), pp. 28-29.

Brief chronology of Korean operations, 25 June 1950-30 June 1951.

28. Robert Leckie. Conflict. New York: G. P. Putnam's Sons, 1962. 448 pp. illus., maps, appendix, bibliog.

A general history of the war with only a few references to Marine participation.

29. TSgt Allen G. Mainard, USMC. "40 Years Pass in Review...1947-1957." <u>Leatherneck</u>, v. 40, no. 11 (Nov 1957), pp. 44-53, 112, 118-119, 126, illus.

General review of a decade of Marine Corps history, devoted primarily to a brief history of the Korean War.

30. BGen S. L. A. Marshall, USAR (Ret). The <u>Military History of the War</u>. New York: Franklin Watts, Inc., 1963. 90 pp. illus., maps.

A very brief survey of the war with a few remarks on the Marine involvement.

31. Harold H. Martin. "Toughest Marine in the Corps." The <u>Saturday Evening Post</u>, v. 224, no. 38 (Mar 22, 1952), pp. 40-41, 105-106, <u>108-110</u>. <u>illus</u>.

. The life of "Chesty" Puller including some of his exploits while in Korea.

32. Francis Trevelyan Miller. War in Korea and the Complete History of World War II...n.p., 1955. pp. K-1 - K-139. illus., map.

General history of the Korean War through the capture of Seoul, Sep 1950.

33. Lynn Montross. "Fleet Marine Force Korea." U. S. Naval Institute Proceedings, v. 79, no. 8 (Aug 1953), pp. 828-841; no. 9 (Sep 1953), pp. 994-1005. illus., maps.

Survey of Marine operations in Korea through May 1951.

34. - - - - and Norman W. Hicks. "They Were There." Leatherneck, v. 43, no. 12 (Dec 1960), pp. 48-53; v. 44, no. 1 (Jan 1961), pp. 48-53. illus.

Marine operations in Korea through the Reservoir with emphasis on the the experiences of individual officers and men.

35. - - - - and William M. Miller. The United States Marines. Boston: Houghton Mifflin Company, 1962. pp. 157-175. illus.

A brief summary of Marine operations in the conflict.

36. LtCol Philip N. Pierce, USMC, and LtCol Frank O. Hough, USMCR. The Compact History of the United States Marine Corps. New York: Hawthorn Books, Inc., revised 1964. pp. 275-303. illus., bibliog.

Brief survey of Marine operations throughout the Korean War.

37. Rutherford M. Poats. <u>Decision in Korea</u>. New York: The McBride Company, 1954. xii, 340 pp. maps.

A war correspondent's general history of the Korean War, with many references to Marine operations.

38. David Rees. Korea: The Limited War. New York: St Martin's Press, 1964. xvi, 511 pp. illus., maps, appendices, bibliog.

An extensive, general history with considerable stress on the political ramifications of the war.

39. Gen Matthew B. Ridgway. The Korean War. Garden City, N.Y.: Doubleday & Company, Inc., 1967. xvii, 291 pp. illus., maps, appendices, bibliog.

An appraisal of America's involvement in the war with some mention of Marine encounters with the enemy.

40. Karl Schuon, ed. <u>The Leathernecks---An Informal History of the U.S. Marine</u> <u>Corps.</u> New York: Franklin Watts, Inc., 1963. pp. 225-258.

Contains brief accounts of five selected battles in which the Marines were engaged.

41. Maj R. C. W. Thomas, British Service. The War in Korea, 1950-1953; a Military Study of the War in Korea up to the Signing of the Cease Fire. Aldershot: Gale and Polden, Ltd., 1954. 119 pp. illus., maps.

General account of the Korean War from the British point of view.

42. U. S. Aerospace Studies Institutes. <u>Guerrilla Warfare and Airpower in Korea</u>, <u>1950-1953</u>. Maxwell Air Force Base, Ala: Air University, 1964. viii, <u>248 pp</u>. maps, charts, appendices, notes, bibliog.

> A fairly detailed treatise on anti-guerrilla operations with particular emphasis on the use of air power. The work also alludes to Marine cooperation in this type of warfare.

- 43a. U. S. Department of the Army. Office of the Chief of Military History. Korea--1950. Washington, 1952. viii, 281 pp. illus., maps.
 - b. - - <u>Korea</u>, <u>1951-1953</u>. By John Miller, Jr., Maj Owen J. Carroll, USA, and Margaret E. Tackley. Washington, 1956. [viii] 328 pp. illus., maps.

Profusely illustrated resume histories of Eighth Army operations. 25 Jun 1950-27 Jul 1953.

- 44. U. S. Department of the Army. Office of the Chief of Military History. <u>United States Army in the Korean War</u>. 5 vols. Washington, 1961 - in progress.
 - v. 1 South to the Naktong, North to the Yalu (June-November 1950). By Roy E. Appleman. 1961.
 - v. 2 Policy and Direction; the First Year. To be published.
 - v. 3 Ebb and Flow. To be published.
 - v. 4 Truce Tent and Fighting Front. By Walter G. Hermes. 1966.
 - v. 5 Theater Logistics. To be published.

Definitive documented accounts of Army operations in the Korean War; detailed description of the published volumes in this series will be given elsewhere in this bibliography.

- 45. U. S. Marine Corps Headquarters. Historical Branch, G-3 [Division]. U. S. Marine Operations in Korea, 1950-1953. 5 vols. Washington, 1954 - in progress.
 - v. I The Pusan Perimeter. By Lynn Montross and Capt Nicholas A. Canzona, USMC. 1954.
 - v. II The Inchon-Seoul Operation. By Lynn Montross and Capt Nicholas A. Canzona, USMC. 1957.
 - v. III <u>The Chosin Reservoir Campaign</u>. By Lynn Montross and Capt Nicholas A. Canzona, USMC. 1957.
 - v. IV The East-Central Front. By Lynn Montross, Maj Hubard D. Kuokka, USMC, and Maj Norman W. Hicks, USMC. 1962.
 - v. V Operations in West Korea, 1952-1953. To be published.

Definitive documented accounts of the Marines in the Korean War; detailed description of the published volumes in this series will be given elsewhere in this bibliography.

46. - - - - Our First Year in Korea...Quantico: Marine Corps Gazette, 1954. various pagings. illus., maps.

> Collection of articles published in the <u>Gazette</u> covering roughly the period Jul 1950-Nov 1951; articles contained in this compilation are marked with an asterisk elsewhere in this bibliography.

47. U. S. Military Academy. Dept. of Military Art and Engineering. <u>Operations</u> <u>in Korea</u>. West Point: U. S. Military Academy, 1956. 58 pp. maps.

Brief comprehensive history of all services in the Korean War.

48. Veterans of Foreign Wars. <u>Pictorial History of the Korean War</u>, <u>1950-1953</u>... n.p.: Veterans Historical Book Service, Inc., <u>1954</u>. <u>386</u> pp. illus.

> Broad photographic coverage of the Korean War with many pictures of Marine Corps personnel and operations; interspersed with excerpts from the United Nations Command reports of Generals Ridgway and Clark.

49. Capt John G. Westover, Inf. Combat Support in Korea. Washington: Combat Forces Press, 1955. xiii, 254 pp. maps.

See index for incidental references to support given the Marines by Army units.

50. Maj James M. Yingling, USMC. <u>A Brief History of the 5th Marines</u>. Washington: Historical Branch, G-3 Division, Headquarters, U. S. Marine Corps, revised 1968. pp. 43-57. maps, notes, appendices.

Fairly extensive coverage of the regiment's employment as a combat unit.

See also: 192, 217.

GROUND OPERATIONS

Pusan Perimeter (August-September 1950)

51. James Bell. "The Brave Men of No Name Ridge." Life, v. 29, no. 9 (28 Aug 1950), p. 34. illus.

, War correspondent's view of personalities in the 1st Battle of the Naktong River.

52. Capt Nicholas A. Canzona, USMC. "A Hill near Yongsan." Marine Corps Gazette, v. 39, no. 6 (Jun 1955), pp. 55-59. illus., map.

> Detailed account of the operations of four companies of the 1st and 2d Battalions, 5th Marines, in the taking of Hill 91 in the Second Naktong River Campaign, 3 Sep 1950.

53. John Conner. "The New Breed." <u>Collier's</u>, v. 126 (Oct 7, 1950), pp. 13-15, 71-72. illus.

Story of the 1st Marine Brigade's first days in Korea.

54. Maj Francis I. Fenton, Jr., USMC. "Changallon Valley." Marine Corps Gazette, v. 35, no. 11 (Nov 1951), pp. 48-53. illus., maps.

> Detailed account of the operations of Company B, 1st Battalion, 5th Marines, in the "Sachon Ambush," 12 Aug 1950.

55. "Floating Bases Show Their Value." U. S. News & World Report, v. 29, no. 10 (Sep 8, 1950), pp. 16-17. illus.

Praise for the showing of the Marines in their initial contacts with the enemy.

56. James C. Jones. "The Saga of Dog Company, 5th Marines." <u>American Legion</u> <u>Magazine</u>, v. 69, no. 6 (Dec 1960), pp. 16-17, 48-52. illus.

A summary of the company's operations, Aug-Dec 1950, purportedly in the words of the unit's first sergeant.

57. Ken Jones. "I Was There." New York: Lion Books, Inc., 1953. 159 pp.

A war correspondent's collection of human interest stories, many pertaining to Marines, from the early days of the Korean War.

58. "Korea..." Leatherneck, v. 33, no. 11 (Nov 1950), pp. 70-72. illus.

Photographs of Marine operations in the Pusan Perimeter.

- 59. The Marine Landing..." Life, v. 29, no. 7 (Aug 14, 1950), p. 26. illus. A very brief article describing the arrival of the 1st Marine Division in Korea.
- 60. "Marine Muscle Heads into War." Life, v. 29, no. 4 (Jul 24, 1950), pp. 28-29. illus.

Pictorial account of the 1st Marine Division mounting out for Korea.

61. "Marines: To the Shores of Korea." <u>Newsweek</u>, v. 36, no. 4 (Jul 24, 1950), pp. 25-26. illus.

Coverage of the 1st Marine Division's departure.

62. Harold L. Martin. "The Epic of Bloody Hill." Saturday Evening Post, v. 223 (14 Oct 1950), pp. 19-21, 50, 52, 54, 59-60. 111us. (Condensed in Reader's Digest, v. 58, no. 1 (Jan 1951), pp. 23-30.)

Detailed account of the 1st Provisional Marine Brigade in the First Battle of the Naktong River, 17-19 Aug 1950.

63. - - - - "The Ordeal of Marine Squad 2." <u>Saturday Evening Post</u>, v. 223 (11 Nov 1950), pp. 24-25, 126, 128, 130-133. illus.

Account of the 2d Squad, 3d Platoon, Company D, 2d Battalion, 5th Marines, of which only four of the 13 original members emerged alive and uninjured from the action along the Naktong River, 17 Aug 1950.

64. "Men at War. The First Team." <u>Time</u>, v. 29, no. 7 (Aug 14, 1950), pp. 16-20. illus.

Discusses the arrival of the 1st Division at Pusan.

65. *Lynn Montross. "The Pusan Perimeter; Fight for a Foothold." <u>Marine Corps</u> <u>Gazette</u>, v. 35, no. 6 (Jun 1951), pp. 30-39. illus., maps.

Operation of the 1st Provisional Marine Brigade in southern Korea , 7 Aug-7 Sep 1950.

66. - - - - and Capt Nicholas A. Canzona, USMC. The Pusan Perimeter---U. S. Marine Operations in Korea, 1950-1953. vol. I. Washington: Historical Branch, G-3, Headquarters, U. S. Marine Corps, 1954. ix, 271 pp. illus., maps. notes, bibliog.

Operations of the 1st Provisional Marine Brigade, 2 Aug-13 Sep 1950.

67. MajGen R. L. Murray. "The First Naktong." <u>Marine Corps Gazette</u>, v. 49, no. 11 (Nov 1965), pp. 84-85.

A brief report on the fighting that took place around the Naktong River in mid-August 1950.

See also: 2, 13, 15, 16, 18, 26, 27, 32, 33, 34, 36, 43a, 47, 48, 93, 189, 193, 219, 223, 234, 238, 260, 261, 280, 313, 314, 321, 341, 343.

Inchon-Seoul (September-October 1950)

68. Joseph Alsop. "Matter of Fact." Leatherneck, v. 33, no. 12 (Dec 1950), p. 33.

Journalistic account of the Marine march from Inchon to Seoul.

69. Cdr Malcolm W. Cagle, USN. "Inchon--The Analysis of a Gamble." U. S. Naval Institute Proceedings, v. 80, no. 1 (Jan 1954), pp. 47-51. Illus., notes.

Analysis of the tide and terrain problems involved in the Inchon operation, based largely upon Karig's <u>Battle</u> <u>Report</u>.

70. Capt Nicholas A. Canzona, USMC. "Dog Company's Charge." U. S. <u>Naval Institute</u> <u>Proceedings</u>, v. 82, no. 11 (Nov 1956), pp. 1203-1211. illus., maps.

Attack by Company D, 2d Battalion, 5th Marines, on Hill 56 and Smith's Ridge on the western outskirts of Seoul, 23-24 Sep 1950.

71. Kenneth W. Condit and Ernest H. Giusti. "Marine Air Over Inchon-Seoul." <u>Marine Corps Gazette</u>, v. 36, no. 6 (Jun 1952), pp. 18-27. illus., maps.

> A recapitulation of the activities of the 1st Marine Aircraft Wing immediately after the landings at Inchon with numerous references to the furnishing of air support to ground troops.

72. SFC William J. K. Griffin, USA. "Typhoon at Kobe." <u>Marine Corps Gazette</u>, v. 35, no. 9 (Sep 1951), pp. 60-65. illus.

> Account of Typhoon "Jane" which struck Kobe, Japan, on 3 Sep 1950, and its effects on Marine units preparing for Korean service.

73. Col Robert D. Heinl, Jr., USMC (Ret). "Inchon." <u>Marine Corps Gazette</u>, v. 51, no. 9 (Sep 1967), pp. 20-28; v. 51, no. 10 (Oct 1967), pp. 45-50. illus.

A very detailed treatise on the planning and background of Operation CHROMITE--the invasion of Inchon.

74. - - - - "The Inchon Landing: A Case Study in Amphibious Planning." (a lecture delivered at the Naval War College). <u>Naval War College Review</u>, v. 39, no. 9 (May 1967), pp. 51-72. maps, chart.

A discourse on the planning and execution of Operation CHROMITE.

75. - - - - <u>Victory at High Tide</u>: <u>The Inchon-Seoul Campaign</u>. New York: J. B. Lippincott Co., <u>1968</u>. xx, <u>315</u> pp. illus., <u>maps</u>, appendices, diagrams, bibliog.

A step-by-step account of the planning and carrying out of the invasion and subsequent liberation of Seoul.

76. Trumbull Higgins. Korea and the Fall of MacArthur; a Precis in Limited War. New York: Oxford University Press, 1960. pp. 43-48. map. notes, bibliog.

MacArthur's part in the high level decision for the assault at Inchon.

77. "Invasion: Start of the Finish." <u>Newsweek</u>, v. 36, no. 13 (Sep 25, 1950), pp. 21-23. illus.

The significance of the Marine landing.

78. Larry Keighley. "Four Dead - Three Wounded." The Saturday Evening Post, v. 223, no. 17 (Oct 21, 1950), pp. 32-33, 157. illus.

A description of Marines landing from a LCVP.

79. O. H. P. King. <u>Tail of the Paper Tiger</u>. Caldwell, Idaho: Caxton Printers, 1961. 574 pp.

Correspondent's account of the early days of the Korean War with many references to Marines in the Inchon-Seoul operation.

80. Harold Lavine. "Inchon: 'A Helluva Gamble' That Paid Off." <u>Newsweek</u>, v. 36, no. 13 (Sep 25, 1950), p. 25.

A newsman's eyewitness chronicle of the landing.

81. Maj Robert A. McMullen, USMC, and Capt Nicholas A. Canzona, USMC. "Wolmi-do; Turning the Key." U. S. Naval Institute Proceedings, v. 82, no. 3 (Mar 1956), pp. 290-297. illus., maps.

> Description of the pre-invasion bombardment of an island in Inchon harbor and the subsequent operations of the 3d Battalion, 5th Marines, in the capture of the island.

82. TSgt Allen G. Mainard, USMC. "Sea Wall." <u>Leatherneck</u>, v. 40, no. 9 (Sep 1957), pp. 42-45.

> The assault phase of the Inchon landing emphasizing the breaching and surmounting of the harbor sea wall.

83. MSgt Steven Marcus, USMC. "In The Highest Tradition...Henry Alfred Commiskey." <u>Leatherneck</u>, v. 37, no. 5 (May 1954), pp. 50-52, 75. illus.

> The heroic performance of lstLt Commiskey as leader of the 3d Platoon, Company C, lst Marines, at Hill 80 northeast of Yongdung-po, 20 Sep 1950, for which he was awarded the Medal of Honor.

84. *Lynn Montross. "The Capture of Seoul; Battle of the Barricades." Marine Corps Gazette, v. 35, no. 8 (Aug 1951), pp. 26-37. illus., maps.

> Operations of the 1st Marine Division, in the march from Inchon to Seoul, the capture of Seoul, and the advance to Uijongbu, 18 Sep-3 Oct 1950.

85. *- - - - "The Inchon Landing; Victory over Time and Tide." Marine Corps
Gazette, v. 35, no. 7 (Jul 1951), pp. 26-35. illus., maps.

The 1st Marine Division in the landing of 15 Sep 1950 and the operations of the day following, with background on the build-up of the Division and the intensive planning for the landing.

86. - - - - and Capt Nicholas A. Canzona, USMC. The Inchon-Seoul Operation---U.S. Marine Operations in Korea, 1950-1953. Vol. II. Washington: Historical Branch, G-3, Headquarters, U. S. Marine Corps, 1955. xi, 361 pp. illus., maps, notes, bibliog.

> Operations of the 1st Marine Division and the 1st Marine Aircraft Wing, 15 Sep-7 Oct 1950, with a brief review of the reserve mobilization necessary to field the Division.

87. --- - -- "Large Sedentary Targets on Red Beach." Marine Corps Gazette, v. 44, no. 9 (Sep 1960), pp. 44-50. illus.

The beaching of eight LST's one hour after the initial assault at Inchon.

88. "Out of Korea by Christmas. How Navy and Marines Turned the Tide. An Interview with Joseph Framm." <u>U. S. News & World Report</u>. v. 29, no. 13 (Sep 29, 1959), pp. 16-19. illus.

Newsman's opinion of the fighting.

89. LtCol James F. Schnabel, USA. "The Inchon Landing: Perilous Gamble or Exemplary Boldness?" <u>Army</u>, v. 9, no. 10 (May 1959), pp. 50-58. illus., maps.

Discussion of the planning preceding the Inchon operation.

90. Gen O. P. Smith, USMC (Ret). "The Inchon Landing." <u>Marine Corps Gazette</u>, v. 44, no. 9 (Sep 1960), pp. 40-41. illus.

First Marine Division commander's account; primarily concerns the preparations for the landing.

91. John W. Spanier. The Truman-MacArthur Controversy and the Korean War. Cambridge, Mass: The Belknap Press of Harvard Univ. Press, 1959. pp. 77-83. notes, bibliog.

Discussion of strategic considerations and political implications of the Inchon operation.

92. "Spearhead." Leatherneck, v. 33, no. 12 (Dec 1950), pp. 34-39. illus.

Photographic review of Marines in the capture of Seoul.

93. Capt N. R. Stanford, USMC. "Road Junction." <u>Marine Corps</u> <u>Gazette</u>, v. 35, no. 9 (Sep 1951), pp. 16-21. illus., maps.

Company commander's account of operations of Company E, 2d Battalion, 1st Marines, at a junction on Mapo Boulevard in the assault on Duk Soo Palace, Seoul, 26 Sep 1950.

94. SSgt Robert W. Tallent, USMC. "Inchon to Seoul." Leatherneck, v. 34, no. 1 (Jan 1951), pp. 12-17. illus.

Personalized account, on the individual level, of an unidentified "Dog Company" in the march from Inchon to Seoul.

95. - - - - "Pusan--a Stop Enroute." <u>Leatherneck</u>, v. 33, no. 12 (Dec 1950), pp. 14-17. illus.

> Account of the period of rest, rehabilitation, and refitting spent by the troops of the 1st Provisional Marine Brigade after being pulled out of the line in the Pusan Perimeter preparatory to moving out for the Inchon-Seoul operation.

Operations of elements of the 2d and 3d Battalions, 1st Marines, in the taking of Seoul.

97. Bascom M. Timmons. "MacArthur's Greatest Battle." <u>Collier's</u>, v. 26, (Dec 1950), pp. 13-15, 64-65. illus.

Primarily, a summarization of the invasion.

98. "War in Asia." Time, v. 56, no. 13 (Sep 25, 1950), pp. 25-32. illus.

Includes a number of passages pertaining to the Marines at the time of the invasion.

99. MajGen Courtney Whitney, USA. <u>MacArthur</u>; <u>His Rendevous with Destiny</u>. New York: Alfred A. Knopf, 1956. pp. <u>342-367</u>. map.

Planning and execution of the Inchon operation viewed from the vantage point of MacArthur's headquarters.

100. MajGen Charles A. Willoughby, USA, and John Chamberlain. <u>MacArthur</u>, <u>1941-1951</u>. New York: McGraw-Hill, 1954. pp. 366-375. illus., maps.

> Strategic and tactical considerations involved in the commitment of a Marine unit of division size to the Korean War and the planning for the Inchon operation.

See also: 1, 2, 10, 13, 15, 16, 18, 22, 26, 27, 32, 33, 34, 36, 43a, 47, 48, 195, 219, 223, 231, 238, 246, 260, 261, 303, 304, 311, 313, 314, 317, 328, 338, 341, 343.

Chosin Reservoir (October-December 1950)

101. Anthony J. Campigno. <u>A Marine Division in Nightmare Alley</u>. New York: Comet Press, 1958. <u>46 pp</u>.

> An enlisted man's account of service with the llth Marines, Sep-Dec 1950, with emphasis on the Chosin Reservoir operation.

102. Capt Nicholas A. Canzona, USMC, and John C. Hubbel. "The Twelve Incredible Days of Colonel John Page." <u>Reader's Digest</u>, v. 69, no. 4 (Apr 1956), pp. 84-89.

Account of LtCol J. V. D. Page, Art., who was killed while serving with the Marines in the evacuation from Chosin.

103. lstLt James B. Chandler, USMC. "Thank God, I'm a Marine." Leatherneck, v. 34, no. 6 (Jun 1951), pp. 24-27, 59.

> Personal account by an officer of the 1st Battalion, 7th Marines, of his unit's movement from Hagaru-ri to Koto-ri, 6-8 Dec 1950, emphasizing the advantages of Marine training and <u>esprit</u>.

104. Capt William J. Davis, USMC. "The Bloody Breakout." U. S. Naval Institute Proceedings, v. 79, no. 7 (Jul 1953), pp. 736-739. illus.

> Personal account by an officer of Company A, 1st Battalion, 7th Marines, of his unit's movement from Hagaru-ri to Koto-ri, 6-7 Dec 1950.

105. C. W. Dressler. "The Anabasis in Northeast Korea." <u>Marine Corps Gazette</u>, v. 35, no. 2 (Feb 1951), endcover.

> Reprint of an article in the <u>Tribune</u> (Johnstown, Pa.) comparing the withdrawal from the Chosin Reservoir to the "retreat of the Ten Thousand" described in Xenophon's Anabasis.

106. LtCol D. B. Drysdale, Royal Marines. "41 Commando." Marine Corps Gazette, v. 37, no. 8 (Aug 1951), pp. 28-32, at 31-32. illus.

> Operations of the 41 Independent Commando, Royal Marines in conjunction with elements of the 1st Marine Division in the breakout, including an account of "Task Force Drysdale," a composite British-American force, commanded by the author.

107. David D. Duncan. "There Was a Christmas." <u>Life</u>, v. 29, no. 26 (Dec 25, 1950), pp. 8-15. illus.

Pictorial account of the withdrawal of American forces.

Pictorial record of the evacuation.

109. Marguerite Higgins. "The Bloody Trail Back; Exit from the Changjin Reservoir." Saturday Evening Post, v. 223, no. 3 (27 Jan 1951), pp. 30-31, 117-118, 120. Illus.

Reporter's eyewitness account of the Marines' withdrawal from the Chosin Reservoir area.

110. Capt Samuel Jaskilka, USMC. "Easy Alley." <u>Marine Corps Gazette</u>, v. 35, no. 5 (May 1951), pp. 14-19. map.

Operations of Company E, 2d Battalion, 5th Marines, against Chinese Communist Forces west of Yudam-ni, 27-28 Nov 1950.

111. TSgt James C. Jones, Jr., USMC. "The Big Hill." Leatherneck, v. 34, no. 3
(Mar 1951), pp. 22-23. illus.

The meeting below Koto-ri of Marine forces fighting south with those fighting north to their relief.

112. Robert Leckie. The March to Glory. Cleveland and New York: World, 1960. 219 pp. maps.

The 1st Marine Division in the breakout from the Chosin Reservoir, particularly the operations from Yudam-ni to Chinhung-ni, 1-10 Dec 1950.

113. Eric Linklater. <u>Our Men in Korea</u>. London: H. M. Stationery Office, 1952. pp. 36-39. map.

Operations of "Task Force Drysdale," a composite unit made up of .Marine and Army units and 41 Independent Commando, Royal Marines.

114. Capt R. C. McCarthy, USMC. "Fox Hill." <u>Marine Corps Gazette</u>, v. 37, no. 3 (Mar 1953), pp. 16-23.

Operations of Company F, 2d Battalion, 7th Marines, against a Chinese regiment northwest of Hagaru-ri, 27 Nov-4 Dec 1950.

115. Sgt Allan G. Mainard, USMC. "Truth is Stranger..." Leatherneck, v. 34, no. 3
(Mar 1953), p. 20.

Account of hand-to-hand combat between Cpl James E. Bartles and infiltrating Communists west of the Reservoir.

116. MSgt Steven Marcus, USMC. "In the Highest Tradition...Archie Van Winkle." <u>Leatherneck</u>, v. 37, no. 7 (Jul 1954), pp. 20-23. illus.

The heroic performance of SSgt Van Winkle as a platoon sergeant with the 3d Platoon, Company B, 7th Marines, near Sudong, 2 Nov 1950, for which he was awarded the Medal of Honor.

117. S. L. A. Marshall. Commentary on Infantry Operations and Weapons Usage in Korea, Winter of 1950-51---ORO-R-13. Chevy Chase, Md.: Operations Research Office, The John Hopkins University, 1951. 142 pp. illus. maps, tables.

Includes mention of Marine components of the Eighth Army.

The 1st Battalion, 1st Marines at Hill 1081 between Koto-ri and Chinhung-ni.

119. - - - - The River and the Guantlet; Defeat of the Eighth Army by the Chinese Communist Forces, November, 1950, in the Battle of the Chongchon River, Korea. New York: William Morrow and Company, 1953. 385 pp. illus., maps.

> Primarily an account of Army operations but useful for contextual and comparative purposes in the study of Marine operations in the Chosin campaign.

120. *Lynn Montross. "Breakout from the Reservoir; Marine Epic of Fire and Ice." <u>Marine Corps Gazette</u>, v. 35, no. 11 (Nov 1951), pp. 22-37. illus., maps.

> General account of the operations of the 1st Marine Division and the 1st Marine Aircraft Wing in the withdrawal from Yudam-ni to Hamhung, 27 Nov-11 Dec 1950.

The re-grouping of the 1st Marine Division at Masan, Dec 1950, after the Chosin Reservoir operation.

122. - - - - "Hagaru: Perimeter of Necessity." <u>Marine Corps</u> <u>Gazette</u>, v. 42, no. 12 (Dec 1958), pp. 20-30. illus., maps.

Operations of the 3d Battalion, 1st Marines, 28 Nov-5 Dec 1960.

. .

123. - - - - "Majon-ni, Perimeter of Expediency." Marine Corps Gazette, v. 40, no. 11 (Nov 1956), pp. 58-62. illus., maps.

Defense of a road junction west of Wonsan by the 3d Battalion, 1st Marines, 30 Oct-14 Nov 1950.

124. - - - - "Ridgerunners of Taktong Pass." Marine Corps Gazette, v. 37, no. 5
(May 1953), pp. 16-23. map.

The march of the 1st Battalion, 7th Marines, across the mountains south of Yudam-ni and seizure of Taktong Pass on the road to Hagaru-ri, 1-2 Dec 1950.

125. - - - - "Trouble in Hell Fire Valley." Marine Corps Gazette, v. 41, no. 3
(Mar 1957), pp. 53-57. illus., maps.

The ambush of Task Force Drysdale between Hagaru-ri and Koto-ri, 29-30 Nov 1950.

126. *- - - - "Wonsan to the Reservoir: Red China Enters the Fight." <u>Marine</u> <u>Corps Gazette</u>. v. 35, no. 10 (Oct 1951), pp. 30-39. illus. maps.

General account of the operations of the 1st Marine Division from the landing at Wonsan to the setback at Yudam-ni, 26 Oct-27 Nov 1950.

127. - - - - and Capt Nicholas A. Canzona, USMC. The Chosin Reservoir Campaign---U. S. Marine Operations in Korea, 1950-1953. Vol. III Washington: Historical Branch, G-3 Division, Headquarters, U. S. Marine Corps, 1957. xi, 432 pp. illus., maps, notes, bibliog.

Operations of the 1st Marine Division and 1st Marine Aircraft Wing, 26 Oct-24 Dec 1950.

128. Maj P. J. Ovens, Royal Marines. "A History of 41 Commando, Korea, 1950-1952." <u>Globe</u> and <u>Laurel</u>, v. 68, no. 4 (Aug/Sep 1960), pp 198-201. illus., maps.

> A British Royal Marine unit that served alongside the U. S. Marines in the Chosin Reservoir Operation.

129. Col F. F. Parry, USMC. "Fat Cats"," <u>Marine Corps Gazette</u>, v. 47, no. 12 (Dec 1963), pp. 28-34; v. 48, no. 1 (Jan 1964), pp. 40-45. illus., maps.

A personal account by a member of the 3d Battalion, 11th Marines of the operations of this artillery unit at the Chosin Reservoir.

130. Philip N. Pierce. "The Hill." <u>Leatherneck</u>, v. 45, no. 4 (Apr 1962), pp. 26-31, 84. illus.

Fictionalized account of the battle for Fox Hill near Hagaru-ri held by Company F, 2d Battalion, 7th Marines, 27 Nov-4 Dec 1950.

131. "The Road Back." Leatherneck, v. 34, no. 2 (Feb 1951), pp. 30-31.

Photographs illustrating the Marine withdrawal from the Reservoir.

132. Sgt Ted Sell, USMC. "The Rough Road to Chosin." <u>Leatherneck</u>, v. 34, no. 2 (Feb 1951), pp. 16-22. illus.

The 7th Marines, the "Ridge Runners," in their advance from Hamhung to the Chosin Reservoir, 29 Oct-15 Nov 1950.

133. LtGen Lemuel C. Shepherd, Jr., USMC. "Chosin Reservoir to Hungnam." <u>Marine</u> <u>Corps Gazette</u>, v. 35, no. 2 (Feb 1951), pp. 14-19. illus. (Also printed in <u>Leatherneck</u>, v. 34, no. 2 (Feb 1951), p. 11. illus.)

> Statement for the press by the Commanding General, Fleet Marine Force, Pacific, 16 Dec 1950, reviewing Marine exploits in the Reservoir evacuation, accompanied by a photographic coverage of the breakout.

134. Col Kenneth E. Shiflet, USA. "Communications Hill." <u>Signal</u>, v. 18, no. 10 (Jun 1964), pp. 32-33.

> The narrative discusses the cooperation of army signalmen and Marine units in protecting communication at Hagaru-ri.

135. Gen O. P. Smith, USMC (Ret). "Looking back at Chosin." <u>Marine Corps Gazette</u>, v. 44, no. 12 (Dec 1960), pp. 30-31.

Brief review by the 1st Marine Division commander during the Reservoir operation.

136. IstLt Charles R. Stiles, USMC. "The Dead End of Ambush Alley." <u>Marine Corps</u> <u>Gazette</u>, v. 35, no. 11 (Nov 1951), pp. 38-45. map.

Operations of the 3d Battalion, 1st Marines, besieged in the village of Majon-ni by Chinese Communist Forces.

137. SSgt Robert W. Tallent, USMC. "Tough Team." Leatherneck, v. 34, no. 3 (Mar 1951), pp. 12-15, 61. illus.

The teamwork among the various supporting elements, ground and air, of the Marine forces in the withdrawal from the Reservoir.

138. LtCol R. D. Taplett, USMC, and Maj R. E. Whipple, USMC. "'Darkhorse' Sets the Pace." <u>Marine Corps Gazette</u>, v. 37, no. 6 (Jun 1953), pp. 14-23; no. 7 (Jul 1953), pp. 44-50. maps.

Operations of the 3d Battalion, 5th Marines--known by the signal call sign of "Darkhorse"--in spearheading the attack of the 5th and 7th RCT's along the road from Yudam-ni to Hagaru-ri, 27 Nov-3 Dec 1950.

139. Allen S. Whiting. <u>China Crosses the Yalu; the Decision to Enter the Korean</u> <u>War</u>. New York: <u>Macmillan</u>, 1960. <u>xvi</u>, 219 pp. maps. <u>notes</u>, bibliog.

Contextual material on the Chinese forces encountered by Marine forces in North Korea, Oct 1950 ff.

See also: 1, 2, 4, 15, 16, 18, 22, 27, 33, 34, 43a, 47, 48, 170, 194, 200, 210, 219, 220, 224, 233, 236, 238, 239, 246, 254, 255, 260, 261, 262, 281, 301, 303, 304, 308, 309, 310, 313, 314, 317, 322, 324, 337, 341, 342, 357.

Eastern Korea (January 1951-March 1952)

140. Maj Gerald P. Averill, USMC. "Final Objective." <u>Marine Corps Gazette</u>, v. 40, no. 8 (Aug 1956), pp. 10-16. illus., maps.

Account by the Operations Officer, 2d Battalion, 5th Marines, of the attack on Hill 812 in the vicinity of the "Punchbowl," Aug 1951.

141. - - - - "Run the Ridges and Win." Combat Forces Journal, v. 3, no. 3 (Oct 1952), pp. 24-27. illus., maps.

The tactical advantages derived from seizing and holding "high ground" as demonstrated in Marine operations, Apr 1951.

142. MSgt G. E. Burlage, USMC. "Bunker Hill." Leatherneck, v. 34, no. 12 (Dec 1951), pp. 16-20. illus.

> The 7th Marines attack on Hills 749 and 673 north of Inje, Oct-Nov 1951.

143. lstLt Bob Gray, USMC. "A New Kind of War." Leatherneck, v. 35, no. 7 (Jul 1952), pp. 16-21. illus.

Marines in trench warfare in eastern Korea in the winter of 1951-1952.

144. Cpl Louis Jobst, USMC. "Hill 749." Leatherneck, v. 35, no. 3 (Mar 1952), p. 13.

> Combat correspondent's account of the Marine defense of a position in the Bunker Hill complex, against an enemy night attack.

145. *Lynn Montross. "Advance to the Punchbowl." <u>Marine Corps Gazette</u>, v. 37, no. 8 (Aug 1953), pp. 14-23. illus., maps.

The 1st Marine Division in the operations east and north of the Hwachon Reservoir, 22 May-15 Jul 1951.

146. *- - - - "Advance to the 38th Parallel; the Marines in Operation Ripper." Marine Corps Gazette, v. 36, no. 3 (Mar 1952), pp. 18-27. illus., maps.

The 1st Marine Division in the continuation of the Eighth Army offensive, 7 Mar-21 Apr 1951.

147. *- - - - "Buttoning up the Offensive; the Marines in Operation Killer." <u>Marine Corps Gazette</u>, v. 36, no. 2 (Feb 1952), pp. 30-39. illus., maps.

> The lst Marine Division in the Eighth Army offensive against a Chinese salient in the Wonju-Hoengsong area 21 Feb-4 Mar 1951.

148. Lynn Montross, Maj Hubard D. Kuokka, USMC, and Maj Norman W. Hicks, USMC. <u>The East Central Front---U. S. Marine Operations in Korea, 1951-1953</u>. <u>vol IV. Washington: Historical Branch, G-3 Division, Headquarters,</u> U. S. Marine Corps, 1962. x, 342 pp. illus., maps, notes, bibliog.

> A detailed presentation of the operations of the 1st Marine Division and the 1st Marine Aircraft Wing from December 1950 to March 1952.

149. *- - - - "The Pohang Guerrilla Hunt; 1600 Square Miles of Trouble." Marine Corps Gazette, v. 36, no. 1 (Jan 1952), pp. 18-27. illus., maps.

> Operations of the 1st Marine Division against defeated North Korean forces operating as guerrillas in the Pohang-Andong-Yongdok area of eastcentral South Korea, 10 Jan-15 Feb 1951.

150. *- - - - "Red China on the Offensive." Marine Corps Gazette, v. 37, no. 7 (Jul 1953), pp. 16-24. illus., maps.

Operations of the 1st Marine Division against the Chinese spring offensive, 22 Apr-21 May 1951.

151. Capt P. D. Reissner, Jr., USMC. "The Victors at BOOMERANG." <u>Marine Corps</u> <u>Gazette</u>, v. 42, no. 8 (Aug 1958), pp. 8-13. illus., maps.

Operations of the 1st Battalion, 1st Marines, east of Hwachon, 23-24 Apr 1951.

152. SSgt Robert W. Tallent, USMC. "An Early Afternoon." <u>Leatherneck</u>, v. 34, no. 6 (Jun 1951), pp. 14-18. illus.

Experiences of Sgt Marshall Early, USMC, combat photographer, under fire with the 1st Battalion, 7th Marines, during the Battle of Hoengsong, Feb 1951.

See also: 10, 13, 14, 16, 27, 33, 36, 43b, 47, 48, 226, 228, 236, 238, 246, 251, 260, 261, 263, 264, 265, 302, 303, 314, 316, 317, 319, 340.

Western Korea (March 1952-July 1953)

153. lstLt Peter Braestrup, USMC. "Back to the Trenches." <u>Marine Corps Gazette</u>, v. 39, no. 3 (Mar 1955), pp. 32-35. illus.

Marines in trench warfare in Korea, 1952-1953.

154. - - - - - "Outpost Warfare." <u>Marine Corps Gazette</u>, v. 37, no. 11 (Nov 1953) pp. 32-36. illus.

Static operations, Summer-Fall 1952.

155. TSgt James F. Coleman, USMC. "Un-Gok." Leatherneck, v. 36, no. 7 (Jul 1953), pp. 56-58. illus.

A raid-in-force by Company A, 5th Marines, on an enemy outpost on Ungok Hill, Feb 1953.

156. MSgt Robert T. Fugate, USMC. "Vegas, Reno, and Carson." Leatherneck, v. 36, no. 6 (Jun 1953), pp. 16-21, 74. illus.

The battle waged by the 5th Marines for three strategic hills near Panmunjom, 25 Mar 1953.

157. MSgt Roy E. Heinecke, USMC. "The Last 12 Hours." <u>Leatherneck</u>, v. 36, no. 10 (Oct 1953), pp. 22-25, 64, 66. illus.

> The last 12 hours of frontline duty of Company F, 2d Battalion, 5th Marines, before the cease-fire took effect, 27 Jul 1953.

Brief resume of 1st Marine Division operations, Jul 1952-Jul 1953.

159. SSgt Curtis W. Jordan, USMC. "Fox Company." Leatherneck, v. 35, no. 10 (Oct 1952), pp. 22-24. illus.

A typical day of operations of Company F, 2d Battalion, 7th Marines, summer of 1952.

160. - - - - "The Hook." Leatherneck, v. 36, no. 2 (Feb 1953), pp. 44-45.
illus.

Photographic account with brief narrative of the action on Hook Ridge, Oct 1952.

161. R. D. Lyons. "In the Highest Tradition...Alford Lee McLaughlin." Leatherneck, v. 37, no. 2 (Feb 1954), pp. 36-39, 78-79. illus.

> Account of the heroic performance of PFC McLaughlin, a machine gunner with Company I, 3d Battalion, 5th Marines, at Outpost Bruce on the night of 4-5 Sep 1952, for which he was awarded the Medal of Honor on 27 Oct 1953.

162. Col W. F. Prickett, USMC. "Fight the Enemy." <u>Marine Corps Gazette</u>, v. 41, no. 10 (Oct 1957), pp. 16-18. illus.

Outpost warfare, summer-fall 1952.

163. Martin Russ. The Last Parallel; a Marine's War Journal. New York: Rinehart and Company, 1957. 333 pp. diagrs., maps.

> Diary of an enlisted man covering training at Camp Pendleton and service in Korea with Company A, 1st Battalion, 1st Marines, 20 Aug 1952-10 Sep 1953.

164. Robert Sherrod. "Something's Got to Give in Korea." Saturday Evening Post, v. 225, no. 34 (21 Feb 1953), pp. 30, 115-118. illus.

Newspaperman's account of a visit to Marine front lines in late 1952.

Operations of Company A, 1st Armored Amphibian Tractor Battalion, early 1952.

See also: 4, 13, 14, 16, 21, 36, 43b, 47, 48, 175, 238, 246, 260, 302, 314, 332, 339, 353, 358.

Post-Armistice (July 1953-February 1955)

166. MSgt Roy E. Heinecke, USMC. "Four Star Visit." Leatherneck, v. 37, no. 1 (Jan 1954), pp. 14-17, 74. illus.

> Post-armistice inspection of Marine units and installations in Korea by Gen Lemuel C. Shepherd, Jr., Commandant of the Marine Corps.

167. "Home!" Leatherneck, v. 38, no. 5 (May 1955), pp. 22-25. illus.

Arrival at San Diego and return to Camp Pendleton of the 5th Marines, vanguard of the 1st Marine Division, 17 Mar 1955.

168. MSgt Paul Sarokin, USMC. "DMZ Marines." <u>Leatherneck</u>, v. 37, no. 10 (Oct 1954), pp. 22-29. illus.

> Activities of the 1st Provisional Demilitarized Zone Police Company assigned to patrolling the UN side of the demarcation line established by the Korean War armistice.

169. - - - - "Going Home." Leatherneck, v. 38, no. 5 (May 1955), pp. 14-21. illus.

> The preparations and mounting-out of the 1st Marine Division for the move from Korea back to Camp Pendleton, Dec 1954-Feb 1955, and the unit's participation in the Armed Forces Aid to Korea (AFAK) Program.

See also: 338, 307.

AIR OPERATIONS

170. "Air Power in Korea--Ground Support." U. S. Naval Institute Proceedings, v. 78, no. 2 (Feb 1952), pp. 221-222.

Brief comments on the controversy over close air support as practiced by the Marine Corps.

171. "Air War in Korea." <u>Naval Aviation News</u>, (Oct 1950-Oct 1953). various pagings. illus.

Vignettes of naval and Marine Corps aviation in the Korean War; title varies.

172. Col Charles L. Banks, USMC. "Air Delivery in Korea." <u>Marine Corps Gazette</u>, v. 35, no. 11 (Nov.1951), pp. 46-47. illus.

> Use of "Flying Boxcars" in air-dropping of supplies and equipment to Marines in Korea, including a 19-ton bridge during the withdrawal from the Chosin Reservoir.

173. - - - - and Col Jack R. Cram, USMC. "Win Place and Show for the Jets." <u>Marine Corps Gazette</u>, v. 35, no. 12 (Dec 1951), pp. 15-17. illus.

> A two-way approach to the problem of close air support, giving the views of the pilot and the ground officer, with examples from the Korean War.

174. Charles L. Black. "The Truth About Air Support." Flying, v. 48, no. 2 (Feb 1951), pp. 11-15, 57-59. illus.

Comparison of close air support as practiced by the different branches of the service during the first months of the war.

175. LtCol J. F. Bolt, USMC. "Point Blank Bombing." <u>Marine Corps Gazette</u>, v. 41, no. 8 (Aug 1957), pp. 10-13. illus.

A close support tactic, devised in combat and used extensively by Marine Aircraft Group (MAG) 33 in Korea, Mar 1953 ff.

176. MSgt Fred G. Braitsch, Jr., USMC. "Air Strike." Leatherneck, v. 36, no. 4 (Apr 1953), pp. 16-20. illus.

> A Marine air strike in support of ground operations demonstrating the interplay of forward air controllers, airborne and on the ground, and the Tactical Air Direction Center (TADC).

> Operations of Marine Attack Squadron (VMA) 312 aboard the USS Bataan off Korea.

Review of the services of Marine enlisted pilots in Korea.

Review of the first two years of Marine air operations in Korea.

180. - - - - "Night Intruders." <u>Leatherneck</u>, v. 34, no. 12 (Dec 1951), pp. 21-25. illus.

Operations of Marine Night Fighter Squadron (VMF(N)) 513, the "Flying Nightmares," and its Grumman F7F "Tigercats."

181. - - - - "Panther Pack." <u>Leatherneck</u>, v. 34, no. 9 (Sep 1951), pp. 24-28, 61. illus.

F9F "Panther" jets of MAG-33 in action, 10 Dec 1950 ff.

182. - - - - "Photos by Banshee." Leatherneck, v. 35, no. 10 (Oct 1952), pp. 26-30. illus.

> Use of the McDonnell F2H2P "Banshee" for aerial reconnaissance and photography by Marine Photographic Squadron (VMJ) 1 over North Korea.

Account of a raid carried out by VMF-214 and -323, MAG-12, against a North Korean airbase during the Seoul operation.

184. - - - - "Skyraiders." <u>Leatherneck</u>, v. 35, no. 4 (Apr 1952), pp. 16-21. illus.

Operations of VMA-121 over Korea, Nov 1951 ff.

185. "A Chronology of Marine Corps Aviation in Korea." <u>Leatherneck</u>, v. 39, no. 11 (Nov 1956), pp. 47-50, 81. illus.

Short, general chronology covering the period from 5 Jul 1950 to 27 Jul 1953.

186. "Close Air Support." <u>Flying</u>, v. 49, no. 5 (Nov 1951), pp. 56-58, 176. illus.

> An explanation of the use of this technique by the Marine Corps during the first year of the war with emphasis on the close liaison between the air and ground forces.

187. Capt C. S. Cobb, III, USMC. "The History of Marine Fighter Squadron 312." Manuscript. 1962, pp. 7-9.

Contains a sketch of the unit's operations in Korea.

188. *Kenneth W. Condit and Ernest H. Giusti. "Marine Air at the Chosin Reservoir." <u>Marine Corps Gazette</u>, v. 36, no. 7 (Jul 1952), pp. 18-25. illus.; maps.

> Operations of the 1st Marine Aircraft Wing in covering the advance of the 1st Marine Division from Wonsan to the Chosin Reservoir, 19 Oct-1 Dec 1950.

189. JO3 Kenneth Fleming, USN. "Hell Run over Korea." <u>Leatherneck</u>, v. 33, no. 10 (Oct 1950), pp. 18-20. illus.

Carrier-based Marine aerial photographers over the Pusan Perimeter.

190. LtCol S. B. Folsom, USMC. "Korea--a Reflection from the Air." U. S. Naval Institute Proceedings, v. 82, no. 7 (Jul 1956), pp. 732-735. illus.

An indictment of the effectiveness of interdiction in the Korean War.

191. MSgt Robert T. Fugate, USMC. "Flying Nightmares." Leatherneck, v. 36, no. 8 (Aug 1953), pp. 16-19, 76. illus.

Night fighter operations of VMF (N)-513.

192. Robert Frank Futrell. The United States Air Force in Korea, 1950-1953. New York: Duell, Sloan and Pearce, 1961. xxi, 774 pp. illus., maps. notes, bibliog.

General history of Air Force operations in the Korean War with many references to Marine Corps aviation.

193. *Ernest H. Giusti. "Marine Air over the Pusan Perimeter." <u>Marine Corps</u> Gazette, v. 36, no. 5 (May 1952), pp. 18-27. illus., maps.

> Tactical and supporting units of MAG-33 in support of the 1st Provisional Marine Brigade and Army units, 3 Aug-4 Sep 1950.

194. *- - - - - and Kenneth W. Condit. "Marine Air Covers the Breakout." Marine Corps Gazette, v. 36, no. 8 (Aug 1952), pp. 20-27. illus., maps.

> The 1st Marine Aircraft Wing in support of Marine and Army ground troops during the withdrawal from Yudam-ni to Hungnam and the evacuation by sea, 1-18 Dec 1950.

195. *- - - - and Kenneth W. Condit. "Marine Air Over Inchon-Seoul." Marine Corps Gazette, v. 36, no. 6 (Jun 1952), pp. 18-27. illus., maps.

Carrier and land based elements of the 1st Marine Aircraft Wing in the preparation for and support of the Inchon-Seoul operation, ca. 1 Sep-9 Oct 1950.

196. MSgt Roy E. Heinecke, USMC. "Jet Ace #1." <u>Leatherneck</u>, v. 36, no. 10 (Oct 1953), pp. 70-71. illus.

Maj John F. Bolt, USMC, who shot down six MIGs while serving temporarily with an Air Force interceptor squadron.

197. Capt Cecil W. Hospelhorn, USA. "Aerial Supply in Korea." Combat Forces Journal, v. 1, no. 10 (May 1951), pp. 28-30.

> Air drop of supplies and an M2 treadway bridge to Marines at the Reservoir by the 2348th Quartermaster Aerial Supply Company, USA.

198. Capt Hubard Kuokka, USMC. "Everybody's Orphan." <u>Marine Corps Gazette</u>, v. 35, no. 6 (Jun 1951), pp. 26-29. illus.

Operations of the Photographic Section, MAG-33 until ca. 1 Dec 1950.

199. William T. Larkins. U. S. <u>Marine Aircraft</u>, <u>1914-1959</u>. Concord, Cal.: Aviation History Publications, <u>1959</u>. pp. 141-159. illus.

> Photographs, with brief descriptive and historical data, of aircraft used by the Marines in Korea.

200. "Magnificent Support." Leatherneck, v. 34, no. 4 (Apr 1951), pp. 48-49.

Excerpts from a letter of appreciation from Major General Oliver P. Smith, Commanding General, 1st Marine Division, to Major General Field Harris, Commanding General, 1st Marine Aircraft Wing, for the air support given to ground troops in the withdrawal from the reservoir.

201. "Marine Air Assault Tactics in Korea." <u>All Hands</u>, no. 422 (Apr 1952), pp. 16-18. illus.

A spelling out of the duties of Marine aviation.

202. Maj Bruce J. Matheson, USMC. "Round-the-Clock Close Air Support." <u>Marine</u> <u>Corps Gazette</u>, v. 38, no. 9 (Sep 1954), pp. 12-15. illus.

Operations of VMF-513 and -542 in Korea.

203. Paul R. Matt. United States Navy and Marine Corps Fighters, 1918-1962. Letchworth, Hents, England: Harleyford Publications Limited, 1962. 248 pp. illus., appendices.

Includes descriptive and historical information pertaining to fighters used by the Marines in Korea.

204. Donald W. McMaster. "The Evolution of Tactical Airpower--With Particular Emphasis Upon Its Application by the U. S. Navy and U. S. Marine Corps in the Korean War, June 1950-July 1953." M.A. Thesis, University of Maryland, 1959. 322 pp.

A very detailed analysis and evaluation of the use of tactical air power by both the Navy and Marine Corps.

205. Sgt Norval E. Packwood, Jr., USMC. "Night Strike." <u>Marine Corps Gazette</u>, v. 36, no. 5 (May 1952), pp. 15-17.

Artist's version of a night attack by Marine aircraft on a truck convoy.

206. LtCol C. A. Phillips, USMC (Ret), and Maj H. D. Kuokka, USMC. "1st MAW in Korea." <u>Marine Corps Gazette</u>, v. 41, no. 5 (May 1957), pp. 42-47; no. 6 (Jun 1957), pp. 20-26. illus.

General review of Marine ground and carrier-based aviation in Korea, Aug 1950-Jul 1953.

207. LCdr M. H. Pontz, USNR. "Aerial Artillery: The Marines Fly Close Support." <u>Flying</u>, v. 47, no. 6 (Dec 1950), pp. 16-17, 48-50. illus.

A brief explanation and discussion of the early use of air support in Korea.

208. Col J. H. Reinburg, USMCR. "Night Fighter Squadron." Ordnance, v. 49, no. 268 (Jan-Feb 1965), pp. 416-418.

The author, formerly the C.O. of VMF (N)-513 in Korea, recounts some of the problems involved in flying night air support missions in the F4U-5N.

209. Maj Thomas J. Saxon, USMC. "Cook's Tour for Pilots." <u>Marine Corps Gazette</u>, v. 37, no. 11 (Nov 1953), pp. 37-39. illus.

VMA-323's "Battle Training Program," a combat refresher for replacement pilots coming to Korea.

210. Maj Frank Smyth, USMC. "Night Support; a New Weapon." <u>Marine Corps</u> <u>Gazette</u>, v. 35, no. 11 (Nov 1951), pp. 16-21. illus.

On the employment of close air support at night in the Chosin operation.

211. Maj W. E. Sullivan, Jr., USMC. "History and Development of Close Air Support." <u>Marine Corps Gazette</u>, v. 40, no. 11 (Nov 1956), pp. 20-24. illus.

Includes brief reference to Marine air operation in Korea.

212. "Teamwork in Korea. An Interview with Representatives Hugh D. Scott, Jr. and Henry J. Lathan." U. S. News & World Report, v. 29, no. 10 (Sep. 8, 1950), pp. 30-32. Illus.

Includes a discussion of Marine ground and air cooperation.

213. Elizabeth L. Tierney. A Brief History of Marine Corps Aviation---Marine Corps Historical Reference Series No. 18. Washington: Historical Branch, G-3 Division, Headquarters, U. S. Marine Corps, 1962. pp. 10-11.

Only a very limited discussion of the use of Marine air power in the war.

214. U. S. Marine Corps. Headquarters, Historical Branch, G-3 Division. Marine Corps Aircraft, 1913-1965. Washington, revised 1967. pp. 35-41. bibliog.

Brief descriptions of aircraft assigned to the Marine Corps during the years 1950-1953.

215. U. S. Navy Dept. United States Naval Aviation, 1910-1960.---NAVWEPS 00-80P-1. Washington: Government Printing Office, 1961. pp. 147-156. illus.

Chronology of highlights of naval and Marine aviation in the Korean War.

216. Gerald E. Wheeler. "Naval Aviation in the Korean War." U. S. Naval Institute Proceedings, v. 83, no. 7 (Jul 1957), pp. 762-777. illus.

A brief account, largely pictorial, of carrier-based aircraft including the operations of VMF-323 and -214 aboard the USS <u>Badoeng Strait</u> and <u>Sicily</u>, respectively.

See also: 71, 86, 137, 250, 257-265, 272, 284, 320.

NAVAL OPERATIONS

217. Cdr Malcolm W. Cagle, USN and Cdr Frank A. Manson, USN. <u>The Sea War in</u> Korea. Annapolis: U. S. Naval Institute, 1957. xix, 555 pp. illus., maps, notes.

A general history of the Navy's part in the Korean War.

218. James A. Field, Jr. <u>History of United States Naval Operations---Korea</u>. Washington: Government Printing Office, 1962. xv, 499 pp. illus., maps, notes.

> A history of the war from a naval viewpoint with emphasis on the first year. Also contains a considerable amount of information on the employment of Marine units.

219. Capt Walter Karig, USNR, Cdr Malcolm W. Cagle, USN, and LtCdr Frank A. Manson, USN. <u>Battle Report--the War in Korea</u>. New York: Rinehart, 1952. 520 pp. illus., maps.

General account of Navy and Marine Corps operations in Korea through the Hungnam evacuation.

220. *Lynn Montross. "The Hungnam Evacuation, Amphibious Landing in Reverse." <u>Marine Corps Gazette</u>, v. 35, no. 12 (Dec 1951), pp. 18-27. illus., maps.

The withdrawal by sea of Marine forces from North Korea, 11-24 Dec 1950.

See also: 69, 72, 81, 85, 86, 89, 90, 177, 216, 350.

ARTILLERY AND ORDNANCE

221. MSgt Fred G. Braitsch, Jr., USMC. "Bunker Busters." <u>Leatherneck</u>, v. 35, no. 5 (May 1952), pp. 16-21. illus.

Account, chiefly pictorial, of the use of 4.5-inch rocket batteries in support of Marine operations in Korea.

222. - - - - "Fire Mission." Leatherneck, v. 35, no. 7 (Jul 1952), pp. 22-27. illus.

A typical artillery support action by the guns of Battery B, 1st Battalion, 11th Marines.

223. *Kenneth W. Condit. "Marine Artillery in Korea." <u>Marine Corps Gazette</u>, v. 36, no. 11 (Nov 1952), pp. 26-33. illus.

Operations of the 11th Marines, 2 Aug 1950-1 Nov 1951.

224. Capt W. J. Davis, USMC. "Fire for Effect!" <u>Marine Corps Gazette</u>, v. 38, no. 7 (Jul 1954), pp. 16-21. illus.

A defense of the mortar as a weapon integral to infantry units, supported by incidents from the Reservoir operation.

225. LtCol Harry W. Edwards, USMC. "Danger! Mines." <u>Marine Corps Gazette</u>, v. 36, no. 4 (Apr 1952), pp. 38-41. illus.

On the use of land mines by the enemy in Korea.

226. Capt Russell A. Gugeler, Art. "Artillery in Perimeter Defense." In his <u>Combat Actions in Korea</u>: <u>Infantry-Artillery-Armor</u>. Washington: <u>Combat Forces Press, 1954. pp. 162-173. maps. notes.</u>

Marine and Army artillery in support of the 1st Marine Division against the Chinese offensive commencing 22 Apr 1951.

227. Col L. E. Haffner, USMC. "What Happened to the 57?" Marine Corps Gazette, v. 40, no. 12 (Dec 1956), pp. 56-57. illus.

The use of an Army 57mm recoilless rifle by the 7th Marines in 1952 with a recommendation for its adoption by the Marine Corps.

228. MSgt A. F. Hoffman, USMC, and SSgt D. J. McCarthy, USMC. "'On Target' with Commanche." <u>Marine Corps Gazette</u>, v. 37, no. 6 (Jun 1953), pp. 24-25.

Use of the Commanche system of fire direction by the 81mm Mortar Platoon, 2d Battalion, 5th Marines, commencing in February 1951.

229. Capt Edward E. Kaufer, USMC. "Four-Deuce is a Winner." <u>Marine</u> <u>Corps</u> <u>Gazette</u>, v. 36, no. 12 (Dec 1952), pp. 38-41. illus.

Discussion of the use of the 4.2-inch mortar by Marines in the Korean War.

230. lstLt John E. Nolan, Jr., USMC. "The 60mm Mortars in Korea." Marine Corps Gazette, v. 36, no. 7 (Jul 1952), pp. 34-36.

Inadequacies of the 60mm mortar section with infantry units in the Korean War.

231. 2dLt Eugene J. Paradis, USMC. "Re-organized 81mm Mortar Platoon." <u>Marine</u> <u>Corps Gazette</u>, v. 35, no. 3 (Mar 1951), pp. 14-16. illus., diagrs.

> Description of the functioning of the platoon as re-organized in accordance with Field Manual 23-90 (revised), written by the officer who re-organized his unit and led it in combat with the 1st Marines for the first time in the Inchon-Seoul operation.

232. Capt Benjamin S. Read, USMC, as told to Hugh Morrow. "Our Guns Never Got Cold." <u>Saturday Evening Post</u>, v. 223, no. 41 (7 Apr 1951), pp. 32-33, 145-148. illus., maps.

> Commander's account of operations of Battery H, 3d Battalion, 11th Marines, at Hagaru-ri, 25 Nov-8 Dec 1950.

233. 2dLt K. L. Smith, USMC. "Defense of the Artillery Position Area." <u>Marine</u> Corps Gazette, v. 38, no. 12 (Dec 1954), pp. 39-40. illus.

Practical observations based upon the experience of Battery F, 3d Battalion, 11th Marines, south of Chin-hung-ni.

234. LtCol Ransom M. Wood, USMC. "Artillery Support for the Brigade in Korea." <u>Marine Corps Gazette</u>, v. 35, no. 6 (Jun 1951), pp. 16-23. illus.

Operations of the 1st Battalion, 11th Marines, in support of the 1st Provisional Marine Brigade, 2 Aug-15 Sep 1950.

See also: 5, 7, 101, 332, 338.

CHAPLAINS

235. John H. Muller. Wearing the Cross in Korea. Redlands, Cal.: The Author, 1954. 90 pp. illus.

Navy chaplain's personal narrative of service with the 1st Marine Shore Party Battalion and missionary work among native Koreans, May 1952-Feb 1953.

236. Timothy J. Mulvey. These Are Your Sons. New York: McGraw-Hill, 1952. ix, 278 pp.

Chaplain's account of operations in Korea, late 1950-early 1951, interspersed with Marine vignettes.

237. Maj D. D. Nicholson, Jr., USMC. "Their Faith is Yours." <u>Marine Corps</u> <u>Gazette</u>, v. 37, no. 12 (Dec 1953), pp. 16-23. illus.

Chaplains with the Marines in Korea.

238. U. S. Navy Dept. Bureau of Naval Personnel. <u>The History of the Chaplain</u> <u>Corps, United States Navy.</u> Vol. 6. <u>During the Korean War, 27 June</u> <u>1950-27 June 1954-NAVPERS 15936</u>. Washington: <u>Government Printing</u> <u>Office, 1960.</u> xii, <u>280 pp.</u> illus., ports., maps, notes, bibliog.

> Principally concerned with the naval chaplains who served with the Marines in Korea from the Pusan Perimeter operations to the first anniversary of the armistice.

See also: 276.

COMMUNICATIONS

239. Maj Richard A. Glaeser, USMC. "Loud and Clear." <u>Marine Corps Gazette</u>, v. 36, no. 1 (Jan 1952), pp. 15-17. illus.

On the communications systems established and maintained by the lst Marine Division in the advance to Hagaru-ri.

240. Capt Frederick D. Singer, USMC. "The Commander's Voice." <u>Marine Corps</u> Gazette, v. 36, no. 10 (Oct 1952), pp. 38-41. illus.

A discussion of the communication officer's job in Korea, with some lessons learned.

241. TSgt Robert W. Tallent, USMC. "The Job Nobody Wants." Leatherneck, v. 34, no. 8 (Aug 1951), pp. 26-31, 53. illus.

Communication linemen with the 1st Marines, chiefly during the Inchon-Seoul operation.

See also: 83, 116, 134, 161.

DECORATIONS

242. Jane F. Blakeney. "For Foreign Service." <u>Leatherneck</u>, v. 36, no. 11 (Nov 1953), pp. 80-81, 94. illus.

Chiefly a discussion and description of unit and individual decorations bestowed on U. S. Marines by the Republic of Korea.

243. - - - - Heroes, U. S. Marine Corps 1861-1955...Washington: Blakeney Publishers, 1957. pp. 35-46, 60-62.

List of Marine and Navy Hospital Corps Medal of Honor winners in the Korean War with the texts of the citations accompanying the awards.

244. - - - - "Your Korean Decorations." <u>Marine Corps Gazette</u>, v. 38, no. 3 (Mar 1954), pp. 36-39. illus.

Republic of Korea decorations awarded U. S. Marines.

245. "'In Keeping with the Highest Traditions of the United States Naval Service' --Citations and Awards for Service in Korea." Leatherneck, v. 34, no. 2 (Feb 1951), -v. 37, no. 8 (Aug 1954), passim. various pagings.

Occasionally includes excerpts from the text of citations.

246. Bruce Jacobs. Korea's Heroes: The Medal of Honor Story. New York: A Lion Book, 1953. 160 pp.

> Includes vivid accounts of the exploits of several Marines who won the Medal in Korea: PFC Walter C. Monegan, Jr., (17, 20 Sep 1950), SSgt Archie Van Winkle (2 Nov 1950), Maj Reginald R. Myers (29 Nov 1950), Capt Carl L. Sitter (29-30 Nov 1950), TSgt Harold E. Wilson (23-24 Apr 1951), and Cpl Duane E. Dewey (16 Apr 1952).

247. Jay Scott. Marine War Heroes. Derby, Conn: Monarch Books, Inc. 1963. pp. 105-129.

The work includes a chapter detailing the stories of those Marines who won the Medal of Honor in Korea.

248. Karl Schuon. U. S. Marine Corps Biographical Dictionary. New York: Franklin Watts, Inc., 1963. vii, 278 pp. illus., appendices.

Incorporates a number of biographies of Marines who were decorated for Korean service.

249. U. S. Congress. Senate. Committee on Labor and Public Welfare. Prepared for the Subcommittee on Veterans Affairs. <u>Medal of Honor Recipients--1863-1963</u>, <u>88th Congress</u>, <u>2d Session</u>. Washington, 1964. bibliog.

Includes a listing of Marine Medal of Honor winners by alphabetical order and by states for the Korean War.

250. Maj F. H. Smyth, USMC. "Forced Down!" Leatherneck, v. 33, no. 12 (Dec 1950), p. 43. illus.

Experiences of Capt Wilbur D. Wilcox when forced down behind enemy lines 45 miles northeast of Seoul and his rescue by helicopter.

251. SSgt Robert W. Tallent, USMC. "God and a Grenade." Leatherneck, v. 34, no. 8 (Aug 1951), pp. 40-41, 57.

> Capture of an enlisted Marine of Company G, 1st Marines, near Hill 902, early Spring 1951 and his subsequent escape by the use of a concealed hand grenade.

FICTION

- 252. Gene L. Coon. <u>Meanwhile Back at the Front</u>. New York: Crown, 1961. 309 pp. An improbable story of the alleged exploits of the Public Information Section of the 1st Marine Division in Korea.
- 253. William Crawford. <u>Give Me Tomorrow</u>. New York: G. P. Putnam's Sons, 1962. 255 pp.

The novel centers around the alleged exploits of Marine David Martin.

254. Ernest Frankel. Band of Brothers. New York: The Macmillan Co., 1958. 360 pp.

> The story of Bill Patrick, a Marine company commander, as he learns in action the difference between command and leadership in the Chosin Reservoir operation.

255. Pat Frank. Hold Back the Night. Philadelphia: J. B. Lippincott, 1952. 210 pp.

The exploits of an unidentified "Dog Company" at the Chosin Reservoir.

256. Jere Peacock. Valhalla. New York: G. P. Putnam's Sons, 1961. 510 pp.

The post-Korean Armistice adventures of Marine veterans in Japan interspersed with flashbacks to their Korean War service.

HELICOPTERS

257. MSgt Fred G. Braitsch, Jr., USMC. "'Copterlift.'" Leatherneck, v. 35, no. 12 (Dec 1952), pp. 16-21. illus.

Review of the operations of Marine Helicopter Transport Squadron (HMR) 161, Sep 1951 ff.

Liaison, observation and evacuation activities of Marine Observation Squadron (VMO) 6.

259. Col Keith B. McCutcheon, USMC. "Equitatus Caeli." <u>Marine Corps Gazette</u>, v. 38, no. 2 (Feb 1954), pp. 25-57. illus.

Brief account of Marine transport helicopters in Korea.

260. Lynn Montross. Cavalry of the Sky; The Story of U. S. Marine Combat Helicopters. New York: Harper and Brothers, 1954. xv, 270 pp. illus., maps, notes, bibliog.

> An authoritative history of the development of tactical helicopter techniques by the Marine Corps, 1947 ff., with special emphasis on the employment of the helicopter as a rescue and liaison vehicle, Aug 1950 ff., and as a tactical vehicle in Korea, Sep 1951 ff.

261. *- - - - "Flying Windmills in Korea." <u>Marine Corps Gazette</u>, v. 37, no. 9 (Sep 1953), pp. 16-25. illus., maps.

Operations of the helicopters attached to VMO-6, 3 Aug 1950-15 Jul 1951, and those of HMR-161, 13 Sep 1951 ff.

262. lstLt William A. Reavis, USMC. "The Transport Helicopter." <u>Marine Corps</u> <u>Gazette</u>, v. 36, no. 7 (Jul 1952), pp. 54-61. illus., diagrs.

A history of HMR-161 in Korea, 2 Sep 1951 ff.

263. Sgt Robert Said, USMC, and MSgt George E. Burlage, USMC. "'Copter Lift.'" Leatherneck, v. 34, no. 12 (Dec 1951), pp. 43-46. illus.

Evacuation and transportation activities of HMR-161 emphasizing the first combat lift of a tactical unit, Sep 1951.

264. Capt Joseph H. Strain, USMC. "Sky Hook." <u>Marine Corps Gazette</u>, v. 37, no. 11 (Nov 1953), pp. 56-57. illus.

Salvage operations of HMR-161 during Operation BUSHBEATER, Oct 1951.

265. - - - - and 2dLt James M. Brannaman, USMC. "Cavalry of the Air." <u>Marine Corps Gazette</u>, v. 36, no. 3 (Mar 1952), pp. 30-35. illus., map.

HMR-161 in Operation SUMMIT, the first helicopter lift of troops in combat, 18-20 Sep 1951.

See also: 250.

KOREAN MARINE CORPS

266. MSgt Fred Braitsch, Jr., USMC. "The Korean Marine Corps." Leatherneck, v. 36, no. 1 (Jan 1953), pp. 30-33. illus.

Operations of the KMC, Jun 1950 ff.

267. MSgt Roy Heinecke, USMC. "Korean Boot Camp." Leatherneck, v. 36, no. 9 (Sep 1953), pp. 12-18. illus.

The Korean Marine Corps Training Center at Chinhae at which an advisory group of U. S. Marines served.

See also: 201, 358.

MEDICAL

268. MSgt George E. Burlage, USMC. "Easy Med." <u>Leatherneck</u>, v. 35, no. 1 (Jan 1952), pp. 19-23. illus.

Operations of Company E, 1st Medical Battalion, in support of the operations of the 1st Marine Division.

269. Capt William K. Cowie, USMC. "Casualty? Be Sure!" <u>Marine Corps Gazette</u>, v. 37, no. 4 (Apr 1953), pp. 36-39. illus.

Descriptive account of casualty reporting as practiced by the Marines in Korea.

270. Eloise Engle. <u>Medic---America's Medical</u> <u>Soldiers</u>, <u>Sailors</u>, <u>and</u> <u>Airmen in Peace and War</u>. New York: The John Day Company, 1967. pp. 186-216. illus.

The book presents description of the activities of those medics attached to Marine units in Korea.

271. MSgt Robert T. Fugate, USMC. "Hey Doc!" <u>Leatherneck</u>, v. 36, no. 5 (May 1953), pp. 16-20. illus.

Activities of Navy medical corpsmen with Marines in the front lines of Korea.

272. MSgt Edward M. Green, USMC. "Ambulance Air Line." <u>Leatherneck</u>, v. 35, no. 3 (Mar 1952), pp. 36-39. illus.

Air evacuation of Marine wounded in Korea to Japan and thence to Hawaii and the mainland.

273. Capt Eugene R. Hering, Jr., USN. "Plan for Your Wounded." <u>Marine Corps</u> <u>Gazette</u>, v. 37, no. 10 (Oct 1953), pp. 40-45. illus.

Discussion of the proper method of handling wounded, with several examples taken from the Korean War.

274. Cdr James D. King, USN (MC) and Lt James H. Harris, USN (MC). "War Wounds of the Chest among Marine and Naval Casualties in Korea." <u>Surgery</u>, <u>Gynecology</u>, <u>and</u> <u>Obstetrics</u>, v. 97, no. 2 (Aug 1953), pp. 199-212. illus.

> Medical analysis of 405 thoracic casualties, mostly Marines, treated at the U. S. Naval Hospital, Yokosuka, Japan, Aug 1950-Mar 1952.

275. Capt Verle E. Ludwig, USMC. "Korea's Contribution to Medicine." <u>Marine</u> Corps Gazette, v. 39, no. 6 (Jun 1955), pp. 40-43. illus.

Review of advances in military medicine occasioned by the Korean War.

276. *Lynn Montross. "They Make Men Whole Again; the Medical Battalion and Chaplains in Korea." <u>Marine Corps Gazette</u>, v. 36, no. 12 (Dec 1952), pp. 42-49. illus.

Medical and religious care afforded Marines in Korea, 15 Sep 1950 ff.

277. Charles Roos, comp. A Bibliography of Military Medicine Relating to the Korean War, 1950-1956. Washington: Reference Division, National Library of Medicine, 1957. 1, 56 pp.

Contains many citations of articles in medical journals referring to Marine medicine in Korea; 505 entries; not annotated.

278. Capt James B. Shuler, USN. "Medical Practices with the Marines on Occupation Duty in Korea." United States Armed Forces Medical Journal, v. 7, no. 7 (July 1951), pp. 1040-1050.

A discourse on the treatment of civilians by Navy medics.

279. U. S. Navy Dept. Bureau of Medicine and Surgery. <u>History of the Medical</u> <u>Department of the United States Navy, 1945-1955---NAVMED P-5057</u>. Washington: Government Printing Office, 1958. pp. 123-145, 169-187. illus.

Field service of naval medical personnel with the Marines in Korea.

280. Nora Waln. "The Wounded." <u>Saturday Evening Post</u>, v. 223, no. 13 (23 Sep 1950), pp. 32-33, 144-146. illus.

The care of wounded at a battalion aid station of the lst Provisional Marine Brigade west of Masan.

281. Hank Walker. "Wounded." <u>Life</u>, v. 29, no. 26 (Dec 25, 1950), pp. 16-19. illus.

Pictorial story of the wounded survivors of the Chosin Reservoir Campaign.

See also: 353.

PERSONNEL

282. Capt P. R. Clapper, USMCR. "That Direction's North." <u>Marine Corps Gazette</u>, v. 45, no. 6 (Jun 1961), pp. 56-57.

Indoctrination, or lack of it, of a replacement officer assigned to a company in combat in Korea.

283. LtCol Thomas M. Coggins, USMC. "Replacements Are Coming!" <u>Marine Corps</u> <u>Gazette</u>, v. 37, no. 6 (Jun 1953), pp. 50-54. illus.

Description of the processing and training at Camp Pendleton of Marine replacements destined for Korea.

284. *Capt Ernest H. Giusti, USMCR. "Minute Men--1950 Model; the Reserves in Action." <u>Marine Corps Gazette</u>, v. 35, no. 9 (Sep 1951), pp. 22-31. illus., map.

Brief account of the mobilization of the Marine Corps Reserve, ground and air, for Korean service, 19 Jul 1950 ff.

285. - - - - The Mobilization of the Marine Corps Reserve in the Korean Conflict. Washington: Historical Branch, G-3 Division, Headquarters, U. S. Marine Corps, reprinted 1967. vi, 80 pp. notes, charts, tables, appendices.

Analysis of the administrative aspects of the subject through ca. Jun 1951.

286. MSgt James C. Jones, USMC. "Recall." <u>Leatherneck</u>, v. 34, no. 11 (Nov 1951), pp. 14-21. illus.

General account of the first year of the Korean War emphasizing the place of the Reserve on the Marine Corps team.

287. Reserve Officers of Public Affairs Unit 4-1. The Marine Corps Reserve----<u>A History</u>. Washington: Division of Reserve, Headquarters, U. S. Marine Corps, 1966. pp. 164-180. illus., appendices.

> A fairly concise narrative of the major events surrounding the activation of the reserves with a brief look at Marine operations in the war.

288. "Rugged Reserves. All Hands, no. 421 (Mar 1952), pp. 14-17. illus.

A brief article on the callup.

289. BGen W. W. Stickney, USMCR. "The Marine Corps Reserve." <u>Marine Corps</u> <u>Gazette</u>, v. 41, no. 11 (Nov 1957), pp. 36-41; v. 42, no. 1 (Jan 1958), pp. 40-47. illus.

Historical summary, 1914-1957, containing many references to the Reserve in the Korean War.

290. - - - - "Marine Reserves in Action." <u>Military Affairs</u>, v. 17, no. 1 (Spring 1953), pp. 16-22, at 20-22.

Brief resume of Marine Reserve service in the Korean War.

291. TSgt Robert W. Tallent, USMC. "Replacement." Leatherneck, v. 34, no. 10 (Oct 1951), pp. 14-19, 54, 56. illus.

> The history of a typical replacement draft from its assembly and training at the Training and Replacement Command, Camp Pendleton, to its distribution among elements of the 1st Marine Division in Korea.

See also: 25, 84, 86, 209, 323, 326, 336.

PRISONERS OF WAR

292. "Armed Forces. The Marines Decide." <u>Time</u>, v. 63, no. 19 (May 10, 1954), pp. 24-25. illus.

Briefly summarizes the Navy Department's verdict in the case of Col Frank H. Schwable's alleged confession of germ warfare while a POW.

293. Robert B. Asprey, et al. "The Soldier and the Prisoner." <u>Marine Corps</u> <u>Gazette</u>, v. 49, no. 5 (May 1965), pp. 36-44.

A general evaluation of the treatment of American POW's with considerable emphasis on the Korean War.

294. Albert D. Biderman. <u>March to Calumny</u>. New York: The Macmillan Company 1963. 326 pp. maps, charts, tables, appendices, bibliog.

The Attempted assessment of the controversy surrounding American $\ensuremath{\texttt{POW}}\xspace^{\ensuremath{\texttt{S}}\xspace}$

295. MSgt Robert T. Fugate, USMC. "Freedom Village." <u>Leatherneck</u>, v. 36, no. 7 (Jul 1953), pp. 20-23, 70. illus.

Installations erected near Munsan-ni by the 1st Engineer Battalion for the reception and processing of released UN prisoners of war.

296. MSgt Roy E. Heinecke, USMC. "Big Switch." <u>Leatherneck</u>, v. 36, no. 11 (Nov 1953), pp. 44-48. illus.

Activities of Marines at the Munsan-ni Provisional Command in the repatriation of released UN prisoners of war.

297. GySgt Mel Jones, USMC. "POW." Leatherneck, v. 44, no. 8 (Aug 1961), pp. 16-21, 72-73; no. 9 (Sep 1961), pp. 16-23, 83. illus.

Review of the treatment accorded Marine prisoners of war in Korea as it is used as the basis for instruction at the Marine Corps Escape, Evasion and Survival School, Pickel Meadows, California.

298. James Angus MacDonald, Jr. "The Problems of U. S. Marine Corps Prisoners of War in Korea." M. A. Thesis, University of Maryland, 1961. iv, 289 pp. illus., maps. notes, bibliog.

> Detailed study of Marine POW's; the actions in which they were captured; processing, interrogation, and indoctrination techniques; individual and group experiences; and lists of all Marine officers and enlisted men captured during the Korean War.

299. "Marines Praised by Senate Group." <u>Army</u>, <u>Navy</u>, <u>Air Force Journal</u>, v. 95, no. 19 (Jan 5, 1957), p. 6.

A very brief reiteration of conduct of Marine POW's.

300. "Navy and Marine Prisoners of War Return to Free Life." <u>All Hands</u>, no. 440 (Oct 1950), pp. 32-33. illus.

Brief story on returnees.

301. SSgt Robert W. Tallent, USMC. "New Enemy." <u>Leatherneck</u>, v. 34, no. 2 (Feb 1951), pp. 12-15, 59. illus.

> An analysis of the Chinese Communist soldier based upon interrogation of prisoners taken by the 7th Marines in the Chosin operation.

RECONNAISSANCE

302. Capt Stanley Knowlton, USMC. "Case for the 2-man Recon Teams." <u>Marine</u> Corps Gazette, v. 41, no. 4 (Apr 1957), pp. 54-55.

> Argument for the use of two-man reconnaissance teams in the static warfare encountered by Marines in the last two years of the Korean War.

303. Cpl Paul G. Martin, USMC. "We Stalk the Enemy." <u>Marine Corps Gazette</u>, v. 37, no. 5 (May 1953), pp. 28-32. illus.

The 1st Reconnaissance Company, from the Inchon landing through the fall of 1951.

304. Capt Patrick C. Roe, USMC. "See It--Report It." <u>Marine Corps Gazette</u>, v. 37, no. 3 (Mar 1953), pp. 41-45. illus.

> Criticisms of the current combat intelligence system illustrated by examples from the Marine pursuit of fleeing North Koreans, Oct 1950, and the action south of Yudam-ni, Dec 1950.

RELIEF AND REHABILITATION

305. MSgt Clay Barrow, USMC. "Pohang Orphanage." <u>Leatherneck</u>, v. 45, no. 1 (Jan 1962), pp. 48-51. illus.

> The "Memorial Orphanage" at Pohang, Korea, founded by members of the 1st Marine Aircraft Wing, Dec 1951, and since supported by contributions of Marines stationed in Korea and elsewhere.

306. SSgt Curtis W. Jordan, USMC. "Pohang Orphanage." Leatherneck, v. 36, no. 2 (Feb 1953), pp. 38-39. illus.

The Marine Memorial Orphanage established at Pohang with contributions from the 1st Marine Aircraft Wing.

307. MSgt Paul Sarokin, USMC. Korea Today." Leatherneck, v. 37, no. 8 (Aug 1954), pp. 16-27. illus.

> Review of Marine activities in Korea, summer 1954, emphasizing the Marine role in the Armed Forces Assistance to Korea (AFAK) program.

See also: 169.

308. Col Charles L. Banks, USMC. "Air Delivery in Korea." <u>Marine Corps Gazette</u>, v. 35, no. 11 (Nov 1951), pp. 46-47. illus.

Air drops of supplies and equipment to Marine units at the Reservoir with emphasis on the activities of the 1st Air Delivery Platoon.

309. - - - - "Austerity and Victory." <u>Marine Corps Gazette</u>, v. 35, no. 8 (Aug 1951), pp. 56-59.

> On the curtailment of unnecessary creature comforts in Marine combat units in order to meet the challenge of Communist techniques of war, including a supporting illustration drawn from the Reservoir operation.

310. - - - - "The Cold War." <u>Marine Corps Gazette</u>, v. 35, no. 9 (Sep 1951), pp. 34-37. illus.

The effects of cold weather operations on Marine equipment, weapons, and supplies at the Reservoir.

311. - - - - "Inchon to Seoul; Service in Action." <u>Marine Corps Gazette</u>, v. 35, no. 5 (May 1951), pp. 20-21. illus.

> Operations of the 1st Shore Party Battalion and the 1st Combat Service Group, ca. 15 Sep-7 Oct 1950.

312. MSgt Fred G. Braitsch, USMC. "C/O FPO, San Francisco." Leatherneck, v. 36, no. 4 (Apr 1953), pp. 22-27. illus.

Mail service for Marines on combat duty in Korea.

313. *Kenneth W. Condit. "Marine Supply in Korea." <u>Marine Corps Gazette</u>, v. 37, no. 1 (Jan 1953), pp. 48-55. illus.

Logistical support of the 1st Marine Division by the 1st Shore Party Battalion, the 1st Combat Service Group, and the 7th Motor Transport Battalion, Aug-Dec 1950.

314. LtCol H. W. Edwards, USMC. "Shore Party's Inland War." <u>Marine Corps</u> Gazette, v. 37, no. 12 (Dec 1953), pp. 28-31. illus.

Operations of the 1st Shore Party Battalion, 3 Aug 1950 through the Summer of 1952.

315. MSgt Robert T. Fugate, USMC. "Water--Water." Leatherneck, v. 36, no. 3 (Mar 1953), pp. 36-38. illus.

> Water purification and supply activities of the Water Platoon, lst Engineer Battalion, lst Marine Division.

316. SSgt Curtis W. Jordan, USMC. "Engineers' War." <u>Leatherneck</u>, v. 35, no. 8 (Aug 1952), pp. 18-21, 76. illus.

Operations of the 1st Engineer Battalion in Korea in the spring of 1951.

317. *Lynn Montross. "All in a Day's Work, the Engineers and Shore Party in Korea." <u>Marine Corps Gazette</u>, v. 36, no. 9 (Sep 1952), pp. 24-31. illus., maps.

Operations of the 1st Engineer Battalion and the 1st Shore Party Battalion, 15 Sep 1950 ca. 11 Oct 1951.

318. Col Glenn D. Morgan, USMC. "Hot Meals for Combat Troops." <u>Marine Corps</u> Gazette, v. 36, no. 1 (Jan 1952), pp. 38-40. illus.

Discusses the difficulties of serving hot meals in Korea.

319. SSgt Robert W. Tallent, USMC. "Korean Life line." Leatherneck, v. 34, no. 7 (Jul 1951), pp. 14-21. illus.

Role of Company C, 1st Motor Transport Battalion, in the logistical support of the 1st Marine Division, early 1951.

320. William H. Peifer. Supply by Sky; the Quartermaster Airborne Development <u>1950-1953---OMC Historical Studies, Series II, No. 2.</u> Washington: Historical Branch, Office of the Quartermaster General, 1957. xvii, 626 pp. illus., maps, tables.

Includes accounts of joint Army-Navy-Marine Corps ventures in aerial supply of Korea.

See also: 172, 197.

TACTICS AND TRAINING

321. 1stLt Robert D. Bohn, USMC. "The Approach March in Korea." <u>Marine Corps</u> Gazette, v. 35, no. 10 (Oct 1951), pp. 18-23. illus.

> Lessons learned concerning the support of an advance guard battalion in the approach march, illustrated by the 40-mile march of the lst Provisional Marine Brigade from Chindong-ni to Sachon.

322. BGen A. L. Bowser, Jr., USMC. "War by Battalions." <u>Marine Corps Gazette</u>, v. 40, no. 10 (Oct 1956), pp. 28-31.

Analysis of the battalion as the basic tactical unit with reference to the Marine experience at the Reservoir.

323. TSgt George Burlage, USMC. "Fighting Team." Leatherneck, v. 33, no. ll (Nov 1950), pp. 21-23. illus.

Integration of regulars, reserves, and recruits in combat-ready units at Camp Pendleton, summer 1950.

324. Capt William J. Davis, USMC. "Lessons Learned up North." <u>Marine Corps</u> <u>Gazette</u>, v. 36, no. 4 (Apr 1952), pp. 42-49. illus.

Requirements of cold-weather operations based upon experiences in the Chosin campaign.

325. MSgt Spence Gartz, USMC. "New Combat Town." Leatherneck, v. 36, no. 3 (Mar 1953), pp. 16-23. illus.

> Training area at Camp Pendleton consisting, in part, of a mock Korean village for use in combat training replacements slated for the Korean zone.

326. - - - - "Staging Regiment." Leatherneck, v. 36, no. 1 (Jan 1953), pp. 16-21. illus.

Activities of the training unit at Camp Pendleton which readied Marine replacement drafts for Korea.

327. Maj Leslie A. Gilson, Jr., USMC, and Maj Martin J. Sexton, USMC. "Realism." <u>Marine Corps Gazette</u>, v. 36, no. 6 (Jun 1952), pp. 38-43. illus.

Korea-oriented training at the Training and Replacement Command, Camp Pendleton, California.

328. Capt James F. McInteer, Jr., USMC. "The New Weapons Company in Korea." <u>Marine Corps Gazette</u>, v. 35, no. 1 (Jan 1951), pp. 12-17. illus.

On the reorganized weapons company organic to Marine infantry battalions which was first employed in combat in the Inchon-Seoul operation.

329. LtCol Dennis D. Nicholson, Jr., USMC. "Creeping Tactics." <u>Marine Corps</u> <u>Gazette</u>, v. 42, no. 9 (Sep 1958), pp. 21-26. illus.

Description of Company I, 3d Battalion, 7th Marines, in a forward movement of the MLR, date and place unspecified.

330. - - - - "Night Raid on Hill 67." <u>Marine Corps Gazette</u>, v. 37, no. 9 (Sep 1953), pp. 29-35. map.

Night infiltration of a fortified enemy position by an unidentified Marine unit.

331. - - - - "Static War--Aggressive Training." <u>Marine Corps Gazette</u>, v. 37, no. 5 (May 1953), pp. 40-47. illus.

Unit training by elements of the 1st Marine Division in Korea.

332. Capt M. B. Reilly, USMC. "Stop Those Guns at Night." <u>Marine Corps Gazette</u>, v. 40, no. 8 (Aug 1956), pp. 40-41.

> Fire support for the 1st Marine Division during the hours of darkness when the Marines occupied the western terminus of the UN battle line in Korea.

333. Maj E. A. Simmons, USMC. "Magic Square." <u>Marine Corps Gazette</u>, v. 38, no. 10 (Oct 1954), pp. 12-19. illus.

A discussion of the square and triangular organization of ground units, with numerous allusions to the Korean conflict.

334. - - - - "Three Up--None Back." <u>Marine Corps Gazette</u>, v. 35, no. 5 (May 1951), pp. 22-25. diagrs.

Proposal for changes in infantry organization based upon the author's experiences in the early part of the Korean War.

335. 1stLt Henry J. Witkowski, USMC. "Why Build a Bunker?" <u>Marine Corps Gazette</u>, v. 36, no. 4 (Apr 1952), pp. 20-21. illus., diagrs.

General discussion of the value of bunkers, plus some ideas on bunkers drawn from experiences in the Korean War.

336. Capt Ralph C. Wood, USMC. "Pickel Meadows." <u>Marine Corps Gazette</u>, v. 36, no. 10 (Oct 1952), pp. 18-23. illus.

A history of the Marine Corps' Cold Weather Training Camp at Pickel Meadows, California, where Korean replacements were taught how to live and fight in bitter cold.

See also: 5, 6, 7, 17, 115, 141, 143, 144, 149, 153, 154, 155, 163, 209, 228, 282, 283, 291, 339.

TANKS

337. TSgt George S. Chappars, USMC, and TSgt James C. Jones, Jr., USMC. "Tank Teams." Leatherneck, v. 34, no. 8 (Aug 1951), pp. 20-24. illus.

Operations of the 1st Tank Battalion primarily at the Reservoir.

338. 1stLt Earl R. DeLong, USMC. "75s Up." <u>Marine Corps Gazette</u>, v. 36, no. 8 9 (Aug 1952), pp. 54-61. illus. map.

Commentary on the 1st Marine Division Anti-Tank Company in Korea, with emphasis on the Inchon-Seoul operations.

339. MSgt Robert T. Fugate, USMC. "Operation Lady." Leatherneck, v. 36, no. 3 (Mar 1953), pp. 30-33. illus.

> The use of a tank-dozer by the 1st Battalion, 5th Marines, to emplace a pre-fabricated bunker on Hill Lady within sight and range of Communist troops.

340. SSgt Curtis W. Jordan, USMC. "Tank Patrol." <u>Leatherneck</u>, v. 35, no. 9 (Sep 1952), pp. 16-21. illus.

Description of a patrol with Company A, 1st Tank Battalion, early 1952.

341. *Lynn Montross. "March of the Iron Cavalry; Marine Tanks in Korea." <u>Marine Corps</u> Gazette, v. 36, no. 10 (Oct 1952), pp. 46-54. illus.

> Operations of Company A, 1st Tank Battalion, in.the Pusan Perimeter, 7 Aug-5 Sep 1950, and the battalion as a whole, 15 Sep-ca.-10 Dec 1950.

342. Capt Paul E. Sanders, USMC. "Up with the Tanks." <u>Marine Corps Gazette</u>, v. 38, no. 2 (Feb 1954), pp. 10-15; no. 3 (Mar 1954), pp. 40-45. illus.

Operations of the 1st Tank Battalion at the Reservoir.

343. SSgt Robert W. Tallent, USMC. "Gunsmoke Reveille." <u>Leatherneck</u>, v. 34, no. 1 (Jan 1951), pp. 18-19. illus.

Early morning enemy tank counterattack against elements of the lst and 5th Marines on the Inchon-Seoul highway.

344. - - - - "Tank Duel--Naktong Front." <u>Leatherneck</u>, v. 33, no. 12 (Dec 1950), pp. 10-13. illus.

> Account of a firefight between units of Company A, 1st Tank Battalion, and North Korean tanks on the Yongsan-Naktong road.

See also: 256.

MISCELLANEOUS

345. Carroll H. Blanchard, Jr. Korean War Bibliography and Maps of Korea. Albany, N. Y.: Korean Conflict Research Foundation, 1964. iv, 181 pp. maps.

Comprehensive bibliography on the U.S. involvement in the war.

346. Andrew Geer. <u>Reckless</u>, <u>Pride of the Marines</u>. New York: E. P. Dutton & Co., Inc., 1955. 224 pp. illus.

The story of a horse in Korea and the Marines who adopted her.

347. - - - - "Reckless the Pride of the Marines." The <u>Saturday Evening</u> Post, v. 226, no. 42 (Apr 17, 1954), pp. 31, 184-186. illus.

A brief story of Reckless' exploits with the Marines.

348. - - - - "Red Carpet for Sergeant Reckless." <u>The Saturday Evening Post</u>, v. 228, no. 17 (Oct 22, 1955), pp. 22-23, <u>48</u>, <u>52</u>, <u>55-56</u>. illus.

Story of Reckless' journey to the U. S. and her reunion with the men who knew her in Korea.

349. 2dLt Bob Gray, USMCR. "Seoul Liberty." <u>Leatherneck</u>, v. 35, no. 8 (Aug 1952), pp. 43-45. illus.

Front line Marines on three day rest and rehabilitation liberty in Seoul.

350. SSgt Curtis W. Jordan, USMC. "Wonsan Marines." <u>Leatherneck</u>, v. 35, no. 6 (Jun 1952), pp. 24-29. illus.

Marines on shore-fire-control party duty on the islands of Wonsan harbor.

351. "Hoss Marines." Collier's, v. 128 (Oct 20, 1951), p. 10. illus.

A very brief article on the use of a captured Communist horse.

352. "Letters from Almond." <u>Leatherneck</u>, v. 36, no. 4 (Apr 1953), pp. 34-35. 74, 79. illus.

Letters of Ul Mun Chung, a Korean interpreter, describing his service with the 7th Marines, Sep 1950 ff.

353. Lynn Montross. "Development of Our Body Armor." <u>Marine Corps Gazette</u>, v. 39, no. 6 (Jun 1955), pp. 10-16. illus.

> General review of the subject with emphasis on the development of body armor at the Naval Medical Field Research Laboratory at Camp Lejeune and its combat employment by Marines in Korea, Feb 1952 ff.

354. Sgt Norval F. Packwood, Jr., USMC. "Korean Sketches." <u>Marine Corps Gazette</u>, v. 36, no. 2 (Feb 1952), pp. 50-53. illus.

Pen sketches of Marines in Korea.

355. - - - - <u>Leatherhead in Korea</u>. Quantico: <u>Marine Corps Gazette</u>, 1952. 81 pp.

Cartoons.

356. Frank H. Rentfrow. "24 Hours in Korea." The American Legion Magazine, v. 53, no. 5 (Nov 1952), pp. 20-21, 41-43. Illus.

A day in the life of a Marine major who commanded a detachment of armored amphibian tractors.

357. "Retreat Hell!" Leatherneck, v. 35, no. 4 (Apr 1952), pp. 54-55. illus.

Scenes from the Warner Brothers' motion picture re-creating the action at the Reservoir and utilizing many veterans of the operation.

358. MSgt H. B. Wells, USMC. "Kimpo Provisional Regiment." Leatherneck, v. 36, no. 7 (Jul 1953), pp. 14-19, 72. illus.

> A composite organization under the 1st Marine Division, made up of U. S. Army, Navy, and Marine personnel and Korean Marines, Army, and National Police, Mar 1952 ff.

359. - - - - "They Double in Brass." Leatherneck, v. 36, no. 1 (Jan 1953), pp. 26-29. illus.

The varied duties of the 1st Marine Division Band in the combat zone.

UNIT INDEX

Note: No index entries appear below for the 1st Provisional Marine Brigade, the Ist Marine Division, or the 1st Marine Aircraft Wing because of the generic character of those organizations. All items in the bibliography on the Pusan operations pertain to the Brigade in one way or another, while all ground and air operations of the war can be construed as pertaining to the division and the wing respectively.

```
Ground
```

1st Air Delivery Platoon: 308. 1st Armored Amphibian Tractor Battalion: 165. 1st Combat Service Group: 311, 313. lst Engineer Battalion: 295, 315, 316, 317. lst Marines: 10, 23, 93, 118, 122, 123, 136, 151, 163, 231, 241, 251, 343. 1st Medical Battalion: 268, 276, 279. 1st Motor Transport Battalion: 319. 1st Provisional Demobilized Zone Police Company: 168. 1st Reconnaissance Battalion: 303. 1st Shore Party Battalion: 235, 311, 313, 314, 317. 1st Tank Battalion: 337, 340, 341, 342, 344. 50, 52, 54, 56, 63, 66, 70, 81, 110, 138, 140, 155, 156, 157, 161, 167, 228, 339, 343. 5th Marines: 1, 103, 104, 113, 116, 124, 130, 132, 142, 152, 159, 227, 301, 7th Marines: 329, 352. 7th Motor Transport Battalion: 313. llth Marines: 101, 129, 222, 232, 233, 234. 41 Independent Commando (Royal Marines): 4, 106, 113, 125, 128. Air

MAG-12: 183. MAG-33: 175, 181, 193, 198. VMJ-1: 182. VMO-6: 258, 260, 261. VMA-121: 184. HMR-161: 257, 260, 261, 262, 263, 264, 265. VMA-312: 177, 187. VMF-214: 183, 216. VMF/VMA-323: 183, 209, 216. VMF(N)-513: 180, 191, 202, 208. VMF(N)-542: 202.